



CHANGING FOREIGN POLICY OF SMALLER GULF STATES

A Case Study of the UAE

DR. LAKSHMI PRIYA



UAE is not the Centre of the Arab World; it is Arab Centre of the World...

— Mohi-Din Binhendi
Former Director General of Civil Aviation
Dubai





CHANGING FOREIGN POLICY OF SMALLER GULF STATES

A Case Study of the UAE

DR. LAKSHMI PRIYA



The Indian Council of World Affairs (ICWA) was established in 1943 by a group of eminent intellectuals led by Sir Tej Bahadur Sapru and Dr. H.N. Kunzru. Its principal objective was to create an Indian perspective on international relations and act as a repository of knowledge and thinking on foreign policy issues. The Council today conducts policy research through an in-house faculty as well as through external experts. It regularly organizes an array of intellectual activities including conferences, seminars, roundtable discussions, lectures and brings out a range of publications. It has a well-stocked library, an active website, and publishes the journal India Quarterly. ICWA has over 50 MoUs with international think tanks and research institutions to promote better understanding on international issues and develop areas of mutual cooperation. The Council also has partnerships with leading research institutions, think tanks and universities in India.

Changing Foreign Policy of Smaller Gulf States:

A Case Study of the UAE

First Published, October 2022

© Indian Council of World Affair

ISBN: 978-93-83445-67-7

All rights are reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system, or transmitted, in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying recording, or otherwise, without first obtaining written permission of the copyright owner.

The responsibility for facts and opinions in this publication rests exclusively with the authors and their interpretation do not necessarily reflect the views or the policy of the Indian Council of World Affairs, New Delhi.

Indian Council of World Affairs

Sapru House, Barakhamba Road New Delhi 110001, India

T: +91-11-2331 7242 | F: +91-11-2332 2710

www.icwa.in

CONTENTS

Abstract	7
Introduction	9
Section I: Determinants of the UAE Foreign Policy	13
Section II: Evolution of the UAE Foreign Policy	43
Section III: Changing Dynamics of the UAE Foreign Policy	57
Conclusion	71
End notes	79

ABSTRACT

The UAE is a small and relatively newly formed state, but the dynamism of its regional and foreign policy makes it an eminent player in the Middle East. This paper begins with identifying the major determinants of the foreign policy of the UAE. Later, it discusses the evolution of the UAE foreign policy over the last five decades. Geography, social composition, political system, public opinion and personality traits of the leaders are some of the factors that have played an important role in foreign policy formation in the UAE. Availability of immense economic resources too has a key role in moulding the external behaviour of the UAE. Despite being a small state, the UAE is expanding its reach in the region. Under the strong leadership of Mohamed bin Zayed, it strives to realise its foreign policy ambitions. The UAE has come a long way from consolidating the federation and playing an eminent role in the GCC to expanding its reach in the neighbourhood and beyond.

Keywords: United Arab Emirates, Foreign policy, Small States

INTRODUCTION

Foreign policy is a systematic statement of deliberately selected national interests while emphasising on the rationality and planning involved in the process.1 It also gives a direction to the state's behaviour with other states, considering the limit of its strength and the realities of the external environment.² Foreign policy is a subject of study among scholars since long, however the focus was majorly on large, strong and dominant states. The focus shifted to the small states when it was realised that even with limited resources and manaeuverability they pursued their interests actively. Foreign policy has been defined by scholars like Charles P. Schleicher³ who limits foreign policy to a set of actions by the government influencing human behaviour beyond the jurisdiction of the state. In this regard, Norman Padelford and George Lincoln⁴ have remarked that foreign policy is the key element in the process by which a state translates its broadly conceived goals and interests into concrete courses of action to attain those objectives and preserve its interests.

Foreign policy is the formulation and implementation of a group of principles which shapes the behaviour pattern of a state

Foreign policy is the formulation and implementation of a group of principles which shapes the behaviour pattern of a state while negotiating with other states to protect or further its vital interests.

while negotiating with other states to protect or further its vital interests. An important goal of foreign policy is to mould other's behaviour according to the national interest. In this context, George Modelski defines foreign policy as the system of activities evolved by communities for changing the behaviour of other states and for adjusting their own activities to the international environment. Mahendra Kumar emphasised that the foreign policy should strive to regulate along with changing the behaviour of other states and the behaviour of other states can be regulated through change as well as status quo.

With the evolution of foreign policy studies, it was considered that absence of a definite foreign policy is also a foreign policy.8 Strategic ambiguity of Washington's policy towards Taiwan is a case in point.9 By virtue of responding to external events and engaging with external actors, most of the states have a defined/undefined foreign policy, however, every state behaves in a different manner depending on specific needs and interests. Since every state has to pursue various political, economic, military and ideological objectives, it forms a number of policies based on its interests.

It is to be noted that the interests may change with the passage of time evoking diverse policies by the state. However, the foreign policy goals are more stable and evolve over time. Charles Lerche and Abdul Said¹⁰ explain the difference between 'foreign policy' and 'foreign policies' and state that the former is phrased in terms of goals whereas latter draw their relevance from objectives. A broad definition of foreign policy contains three elements: goals or objectives, policy plans, and actual actions undertaken by a state to regulate its external relations. Foreign policy is based on a number

of determinants like geography, society, politics and economic conditions specific to the state. It also depends on the regional and international environment. For small states, the deterimants need to be studied closely as their capability of with standing the impact of global and regional events is limited.

This paper is an attempt to study the foreign policy of the United Arab Emirates (UAE) and locate the major determinants that led to recent changes. It has been divided into three sections. The first section discusses the foreign policy determinants of the UAE and the second section examines the evolution of UAE's foreign policy towards its neighbours, regional actors and extra regional powers. The third section focuses on the changing dynamics of the UAE foreign policy.

OF THE UAE FOREIGN POLICY



Fig 1: Foreign Policy Determinants

A) GEOGRAPHY

Geography is an important internal determinant of foreign policy. Shape, size, topography, climate, natural resources, frontiers and neighbours shape the interests and concerns of the state. For example, if the size is large enough to support a population that can handle an adequate military establishment; the climate is uniform and conducive to physical vigour; the topography offers boundaries with natural defence barriers and the shape is compact; the state will have the potential to pursue an independent foreign policy. The advancement of science and technology has left the physical manifestations of geography redundant; however, the psychological manifestations of geography like size and the related attributes that are reflected in the foreign policy decisions have considerable relevance. Similarly, history, demography, natural resources, economic self-sufficiency, military capability and leadership have a strong role in shaping the foreign policy of a state.

The UAE shares its boundaries with Saudi Arabia in the South and Oman in the West and also shares a 19 km disputed border with Qatar. The existing border issues make the small Gulf state keen to pursue strong bilateral defence ties with countries within and outside the region. The border dispute with Saudi Arabia has not yet been resolved; Riyadh ratified the Jeddah treaty of 1974 in

The existing border issues make the small Gulf state keen to pursue strong bilateral defence ties with countries within and outside the region.

1993, however, the UAE is yet to sign the dotted line. The border issue with Oman too remains unsettled despite the two countries agreeing to delineate the border in May 1999. The dispute over three Gulf islands, namely Abu Musa, Greater Tumb and Lesser Tumb, still festers the UAE and Iran; the Emirates attempted to take it to the International Court of Justice (ICJ) despite Tehran's unwillingness. Persisting disputes led the UAE to pursue strong defence policy and allocate lion's share of its federal budget for defence purposes. The UAE features as the fourth largest importer of weapons and contributes 4.6 percent of the total import during 2011-2015.

The UAE shares a large boundary with Saudi Arabia, a regional heavyweight and consequently follows a semi-independent foreign policy. Nevertheless it adopted an independent foreign policy whenever it was able to counterbalance the Saudi pressure



Fig 2: Map of the UAE

Source: US Library of Congress, http://countrystudies.us/persian-qulf-states/81.htm

or when its national interests were under threat. For instance, the UAE took a more cautious approach towards the 1979 Iranian revolution than Saudi Arabia. However, the UAE aligned its foreign policy with Saudi Arabia occasionally as evident in the UAE-Saudi stand on oil prices in the 1976 Doha OPEC conference. With respect to Iran, the UAE's policy has always been considerate of the fact that Emirati oil fields are open to Iranian air-strikes, there is a large Iranian community in the UAE forming a significant Shiite minority and it has a re-export trade with Iran.¹¹

The border disputes have a strong mark on the UAE-Oman relations. The UAE ministry of foreign affairs mentions that the bilateral ties were founded on the signing of the border demarcation agreement with Oman in 1999. Moreover, the two countries signed a detailed map of border demarcation in 2005. The UAE has a long coastline of 650 km in the Persian Gulf and 90 km in the Gulf of Oman. The long coastline and an access to the Strait of Hormuz provide a strategic heft to the UAE while also opening it to a number of challenges. After the alleged Iranian attacks on oil tankers in 2019, it is evident that a stable Persian Gulf as well as the Gulf of Oman is a pre-requisite for the prosperity of the UAE. Emirates joined the US-led maritime coalition of Saudi Arabia, Bahrain, United Kingdom and Australia aimed at protecting international shipping in and near the Strait of Hormuz.

Nicholas Spykman mentioned in his article published in 1938 that it is important to study the geographical location, historical and political significance of the surroundings in order to understand the impact of regional location on the foreign policy of a state. ¹⁴ Emirates' short history of five decades indicates that the UAE and

Sharing boundary with Saudi Arabia and Iran that possess 18 times larger territories, the UAE perceives itself as a small state in the Persian Gulf.

the US have been close partners. The two countries established diplomatic relations in 1972 and the US provides Export and Border Security (EXBS) assistance to the UAE. It is the US' single largest export market in the region, and more than 1,000 US firms operate in the country. The UAE's strong ties with the US have enabled it to pursue an active and assertive foreign policy in the region. Ample financial resources and a military trained and armed by the US have facilitated the UAE to counter the regional and domestic threats posed by Islamist organisations. ¹⁵

The UAE joined Saudi Arabia, Egypt and Bahrain in boycotting Qatar in 2017 over the role of Islamists in governance among other issues. Sharing boundary with Saudi Arabia and Iran that possess 18 times larger territories, the UAE perceives itself as a small state in the Persian Gulf. Saudi Arabia looks at it as its partner state on various issues, while Iran perceives it as an easy neighbour. It believes that the UAE can be courted easily as compared to Saudi Arabia considering the shared possession of Salman gas fields. The other neighbouring countries of the Persian Gulf perceive Emirates as a small state in terms of territory possessing a strong economic

Presence of expatriates that form as much as the 88 per cent of the population is a major determinant of domestic as well as foreign policy formation in the UAE.

capability. In the last two decades, the UAE redefined its image and stature in the regional and international arena. Presence of ample hydrocarbon resources provided UAE the strength and stature that it lacked in terms of territory.

B) SOCIETY AND DEMOGRAPHY

Social situation and demographic structure have an important role in the formation of foreign policy. The UAE has a population close to 10 million, of which only 12 per cent is constituted by the natives. Thus, presence of expatriates that form as much as the 88 per cent of the population is a major determinant of domestic as well as foreign policy formation in the UAE. The UAE adopted laws concerning immigration and residence of migrants through Federal Law No. 6 of 1973¹⁶ and all matters concerning employment in the UAE are governed by the Federal Law No. 8 of 1980.⁷⁷ The UAE has formulated a number of laws dealing with freedom of association, collective bargaining and the elimination of forced labour. It has also formed laws on employment, security and amenable work environment for the expatriate population.

It has also amended these laws from time to time to keep up with the changing scenarios and requirements; for instance, Federal Law No. 51 of 2006 dealing with combating human trafficking crimes was amended in 2015. The original law provided for sentencing of a person who traffics in human beings through deception or force while the amended version is more comprehensive and includes those who use threats of deportation to manipulate vulnerable people into exploitative labour conditions. The UAE has also formulated separate laws for people engaged in different sectors

including agriculture, public services and domestic work. The UAE hosts around 750,000 domestic workers¹⁹ and has accordingly formulated policies for the recruitment, payment of wages, leaves and compensations, occupational safety and dispute resolution (Federal Decree No. 10 of 2017).

The UAE prioritises expatriates coming from the Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC) and other Arab countries over those coming from non-Arab countries and it reflects clearly in the labour legislations. There are ministerial resolutions for GCC nationals; Ministerial Resolution No. 1215 of 2005 deals with registering the GCC nationals working in the private sector, Ministerial Resolution No. 4 of 2007 deals with permitting GCC nationals on practicing economic activities and professions in the country, and Ministerial Order No. 292 of 2015 regulates the conditions of employment of GCC national employees.20 Similarly, the UAE has special laws regarding Arab nationals coming to work in the UAE; Law 24 of 2009 ratifies the agreement for recruitment of Syrian workers in the UAE, federal decree No. 92 of 2007 ratifies the manpower cooperation between the UAE and Jordan, and the Presidential decree No. 215 of 2005 ratifies the labour cooperation between the UAE and Yemen.21

Secondly, there have been a number of times when the UAE has made foreign policy decisions considering the presence of a vast population of expatriates. The heavy dependence on migrant labour has complicated the UAE's foreign relations more than once. India brought the issue of discrimination against Indian expatriates in the UAE in the International Labour Organisation (ILO) conference in Geneva in 1981. Following that, Israel accused

the UAE for discriminating against foreign labour at international forums. Emirates refuted these claims and officially asked the Arab North African countries to restrain from bringing issues of migrant labourers to ILO. Also, the vast majority of the Emirati citizens expressed resentment over the open-door immigration policy compelling the UAE to reduce dependence on non-Arab labour. The UAE aims to replace the non-Arab labour by Arab migrants through signing a number of labour agreements with African countries like Tunisia, Morocco and Sudan. The UAE also appointed labour attachés in the Arab countries. However, the measures clearly did not succeed; the UAE hosted 82 per cent migrant labourers in 1989 and after more than three decades, expats form 88 per cent of the total population in 2022.

Non-national demography impacts the UAE's foreign policy vis-àvis the sender countries. The UAE and the Philippines lifted a ban on recruitment of domestic workers in 2021. The two countries signed an agreement to protect the Filipino domestic workers from abuse and ensure their right to a fair wage and suitable working conditions. Legal recruitment of maids from the Philippines stopped in 2014, when the country barred its citizens from taking on jobs as domestic workers in the UAE as a result of cases of negligence.²³ The Ministry of Human Resources and Emiratisation (MoHRE) announced the opening of Tadbeer centres in order to supervise the recruitment process of domestic workers and provide one-stop centre to guarantee proper visas, orientation and training for workers. Saif Ahmed Al Suwaidi, under-secretary of Human Resources Affairs at MoHRE, said that the UAE signed MoUs with a number of countries including India, Sri Lanka and

As the UAE moulds its foreign policies in diverse directions, popular attitudes are roughly in sync with these decisions.

Kenya, as part of the ministry's plan to enhance cooperation with labour-exporting governments. The UAE developed a legislative framework to regulate the recruitment of domestic workers and guarantee their rights, besides enhancing cooperation with labour-exporting countries to apply best practices through all stages of contractual employment.

The UAE has been accused for violation of human rights of domestic workers and has taken apt and timely measures to rectify the situation. Human Rights Watch (HRW) produced a 79-page report documenting the horrific consequences of the *kafala* or sponsorship system. The report mentions how the domestic workers in the UAE cannot move to a new job before their contracts end without the employer's consent, trapping many in abusive conditions. The *kafala* system ties migrant workers to individual employers who act as their visa sponsors, and restricts migrant workers' abilities to change employers. The system gives employers great power over employees as it entitles them to revoke sponsorship at any time. ²⁵ In 2015, the Emirati Labour Minister, Saqr Ghobash, announced measures to reform *kafala* system and allow foreign workers to terminate their contract and change employer. ²⁶

Thirdly, public opinion has an impact on the UAE's foreign policy. Despite not willing to offend Iran with which Abu Dhabi and Dubai had close ties, the UAE federal government supported Iraq

during the Iran-Iraq war. The UAE was not immune to Arab public opinion according to which the indifference over island issue was considered as lack of patriotism. A pilot study by University of Wollongong in Dubai concluded that the public in the UAE puts strong emphasis on the UAE's national and international policies. Another study by the, Washington Institute for Near East Policy poll documented the population's growing support on the Abraham Accords and enhancement of sport and business ties with Israel.

As the UAE moulds its foreign policies in diverse directions, popular attitudes are roughly in sync with these decisions. According to the Washington Institute study, after the isolation of Qatar by the quartet in 2017, 46 per cent of Emiratis agreed that the GCC and Arab countries should boycott Qatar until it accepts their demand. However, a year before the signing of Al-Ula declaration with Qatar, 59 per cent of Emiratis agreed that the way forward is for both sides to compromise in order to reach an agreement. On the question of importance of the US and other external actors for the UAE, 50 per cent of the participants agreed that the UAE can not count on the US and thus should look more towards China or Russia as partners.

Also, the survey shows that the popularity of Abraham Accords went downhill from 44 per cent support in June 2020 to 23 per cent in December 2020.²⁹ Pro-Palestine sentiment has been strong in the UAE since long and was also reflected in the Emirati exiled communities some of which were members of the Islamist group Al-Islah. Emirati activists see the normalisation deal as a blow to

The federal structure has an important role in foreign policy decision making in the UAE. The UAE constitution bestows majority foreign policy formation powers to the federation (Article 120-121) while providing legislative power over rest of the subjects (Article 122-123) to the respective emirates.

the future of the UAE and characterised it as an infiltration of the state by Israeli agents and a potential cover for future repression.³⁰ Also, as per the Middle East Public Opinion conducted by the Zogby Research Services in August-September 2018, anti-Assad views in the UAE softened significantly;³¹ interestingly the UAE reopened its embassy in Syria in December 2018.³²

C) POLITICS

The political system too has a major role to play in the foreign policy making of a country. Before being formed as a federation of seven emirates, the UAE was a British protectorate and it explains the west-oriented foreign policy of the UAE to an extent. The federal structure has an important role in foreign policy decision making in the UAE. The UAE constitution bestows majority foreign policy formation powers to the federation (Article 120-121) while providing legislative power over rest of the subjects (Article 122-123) to the respective emirates. It also provides responsibility to implement the foreign policy decisions to the federation (Article 125). Article 120 and Article 121 of the UAE constitution stipulate that foreign affairs, defence and security, immigration, labour relations and territorial waters are federal matters.

Article 122 mentions that individual emirates shall have jurisdiction in all the matters not conferred exclusively upon the federal authorities. Article 123 provides that a member emirate of the UAE may conclude limited conventions of a local and administrative nature with the neighbouring countries provided that such conventions are not in conflict with the interests of the UAE or the federal laws. Article 124 provides for prior consultation with the individual emirates while Article 125 mandates the emirates to implement the federal laws and the international treaties and conventions concluded by the UAE.³³ The main organs of the UAE government responsible for foreign policy making are the Federal Supreme Council (FSC), the Federal Council of Ministers and the Federal National Council (FNC).

Secondly, as the UAE is a federation of seven emirates without any organised political parties or groups, the individual emirates had an influence on the foreign policy decision making at least in the early decades when they were governed by a provisional constitution. Some of the intra-emirates issues in the first two decades after its formation were Fujairah-Sharjah territorial dispute over killing of 22 tribesmen, Ras al Khaimah-Sharjah dispute over phosphate deposits in a valley, Ajman-Sharjah-Umm al Quwain dispute over offshore oil deposits of Abu Musa, and tribal clashes between Fujairah and Ras al-Khaimah.

Inter-emirates rivalry and the tribal nature of the society had a bearing on the foreign policy as the individual emirates dealt with issues individually inviting neighbouring countries to resolve internal conflicts. As per the UAE weekly magazine *Al-Azminah Al-Arabiah*, Sheikh Sultan of Sharjah approached Sultan Qaboos

The founding father of the UAE, Sheikh Zayid Bin Sultan al-Nahyan, was also the pioneer of the UAE's foreign policy.

of Oman to settle Dubai-Sharjah issue over an artesian well drilling by Dubai on Sharjah side of the border. The 1979 political crisis between Abu Dhabi and Dubai over centralisation and loose federation with economic autonomy led the UAE to seek Saudi support to end the crisis while Kuwait's foreign minister spent several days in mediating between the two in shuttle diplomacy.

There were also times when the UAE dominated by Abu Dhabi and Dubai made foreign policy decisions that were not commensurate with the views of the other emirates; for instance, in 1971 Ras al-Khaimah demanded that the UAE should take the three islands from Iran by use of armed forces but the federal government merely denounced the Iranian occupation of the Gulf islands; it is to be noted that Abu Dhabi, Dubai and Sharjah have close ties with Tehran. Similarly, during the Iran-Iraq war of 1980, the UAE supported Iraq while hoping for a rational solution while the Ras al-Khaimah ruler went overboard and made a visit to Baghdad. His expression of solidarity with the Arab country was not appreciated by the federal government.³⁴

Thirdly, the role of individual leaders and their personalities too had an impact on the foreign policy formation in the UAE. Leaders have been instrumental in shaping or changing course of foreign policy worldwide. From Adolf Hitler, Woodrow Wilson and Winston Churchill to Jacques Chirac, Vladimir Putin, Angela Merkel, Margaret Thatcher, Barack Obama and Donald Trump

Emirati foreign policy underwent a major shift after the demise of Sheikh Zayed bin Nahyan in 2004 and the Arab Spring that engulfed the entire region in 2011.

have shaped the course of international relations. Within the region Saddam Hussein, Gamal Abdel Nasser, Hafiz al-Assad, Faisal bin Abdulaziz al-Saud, Ruhollah Khomeini, Muammar al-Gaddafi and Sultan Qaboos bin Said have left their mark on the national and regional foreign policy formation. Similarly, in a short history of five decades, the UAE has had leaders whose personality and charisma moulded the foreign policy of the UAE.

The founding father of the UAE, Sheikh Zayid Bin Sultan al-Nahyan, was also the pioneer of the UAE's foreign policy. He advocated for Arab unity and supported the cause of Palestine. The UAE participated in the Arab oil embargo of 1973, and provided wide ranging support to the front-line states in the Arab-Israeli conflict.35 In 1980s and 1990s, under his leadership the UAE followed a centrist policy placing mediation in regional conflicts at its centre.36 Towards the end of 1990s, the UAE's foreign policy moved away from the Arab and Islamic issues under the leadership of Crown Prince Khalifa bin Zayed al-Nahyan, who acquired the centre stage because of his father's deteriorating health. The UAE's foreign policy grooved towards the global developments and international governance aiming to gather reserves of 'soft' and 'hard' power. Post-9/11, the UAE began deepening its ties with the US and positioned its forces in Afghanistan from 2001-2014 supporting the US combat forces. Bandwagoning was another trait of his foreign policy as the UAE relied on external guarantees to ensure its security. It became part of the GCC in 1981 and after the Iraq's invasion of Kuwait it realised Saudi Arabia's inability to defend GCC member states like Kuwait. The invasion of kuwait compelled UAE to look at external actors for security.

Emirati foreign policy underwent a major shift after the demise of Sheikh Zayed bin Nahyan in 2004; and the Arab Spring that engulfed the entire region in 2011. Though the UAE was ruled by Khalifa bin Zayed bin Nahyan since 2004-2022, the Crown Prince Mohammed bin Zayed Al Nahyan, who became the *de-facto* leader after his elder brother and UAE President suffered a debilitating stroke in 2014, is credited for the emergence of the UAE as a regional player punching above its geopolitical weight and asserting itself on the international scene to promote its own interest and to reshape the regional order.³⁷ Mohammed bin Zayed's political acumen enabled him to exert considerable influence over the Emirati decision-making process and currently the UAE's foreign policy is the direct product of his personality and worldview.³⁸

Mohammed bin Zayed conforms to a Hobbesian view of international relations and believes in the efficiency of the military as a tool to solve political differences; he conducted the consolidation of the Emirati armed forces and aims to establish an efficient indigenous defence industry. He is an ambitious ruler, who yearns to make his country a "regional power with an international reach." He intends to transform the UAE into the dominant commercial and financial hub connecting East and West in the Western Indian Ocean world. He also intends to reshape the Middle East's regional political order based on the economic liberalism of Dubai, and the secular ultra-authoritarianism enforced by the Abu

The UAE is the third largest regional economy with a real GDP growth rate of around 2.2 per cent in 2021. It has 6 per cent of the world's oil reserves and the seventh largest proven natural gas reserves that will remain the basis of the UAE's economy in near future.

Dhabi. 40 Consequently, he has been able to combine the conflicting aspirations of Abu Dhabi and Dubai and transform into a major force at the regional as well as international stage.

D) ECONOMY

Economic changes and reforms are another determinant of foreign policy; liberalisation was an important development that changed the existing course of foreign policy of a number of countries including India. Economic diplomacy has become a preferred choice for countries replacing political diplomacy and is an important part of the geo-economic framework. Technological revolution, rising interdependence, disenchantment for ideological battles encouraged countries to pursue economic diplomacy instead of political diplomacy. Countries prefer to replace political confrontations, antagonism and differences with economic cooperation and dialogue. 41 Some of the policy instruments used to advance a country's economic interests include trade, subsidies, export-import quota, voluntary export reservations and import expansions etc. Success of economic policy lies in possession of economic assets and abilities and a pre-requisite for a sound economic policy is to have a good economic domestic regime. Goal

of economic diplomacy is to ensure global tie-ups without hurting national sovereignty.⁴²

The UAE is the third largest regional economy with a real GDP growth rate of around 2.2 per cent in 2021. It has 6 per cent of the world's oil reserves and the seventh largest proven natural gas reserves that will remain the basis of the UAE's economy in near future. However, it has taken significant steps towards economic diversification and around 70 per cent of the GDP is now generated by the non-oil sectors. Celebrating 50 years of nationhood in 2021, the UAE launched 50 new economic initiatives to boost the country's competitiveness and attract US\$150 billion in foreign direct investment (FDI) over the next nine years.⁴³

The first 13 initiatives unveiled in September 2021 have the potential to make UAE the global economic hub. The provision for Green Visa for highly skilled professionals, investors, entrepreneurs and students; and the Freelancers Visa, the first federal visa for self-employed workers will attract talent to the gulf country. Similarly the 10 x 10 programme is a smart move by the UAE government and aims to achieve a 10 per cent annual increase in UAE exports to 10 global markets including China, the UK, the Netherlands, Italy, Russia, Poland, Luxembourg, Australia, New Zealand and Indonesia.⁴⁴

Aware of the significance of the regional and international economic cooperation, the UAE joined the Organization of the Petroleum Exporting Countries (OPEC) in 1967 and provided full backing during the oil embargo in 1973. It is also aware of the importance of non-OPEC oil exporting countries; as together with

The UAE is China's largest export market and the second largest trading partner in the Arab region. It supports China's Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) and the cooperation is expected to go beyond the movement of goods.

the OPEC members, they own 55 per cent of the global oil supplies and 90 per cent of the proven oil reserves of the world. In March 2022, the UAE insisted that it is open to the OPEC+ agreement and its monthly oil production mechanism. When Saudi Arabia led a push in OPEC to raise output by around 2 million barrels per day from August to December 2021 and extend remaining cuts to the end of 2022, the UAE stated that a cut in output beyond the initial deadline of April 2022 would be unfair; the two countries reached a compromise deal in July 2021. The UAE was opposed to the cut in output as unlike other Gulf OPEC members, Abu Dhabi has international companies as equity investors in its oil and gas fields. Long-standing partners such as British oil and gas company BP Plc and French energy company Total Energies SE, have been joined by companies from India and China in late 2010s.

Secondly, foreign investments have the potential to influence the foreign policy decisions. The UAE has seen an increase in foreign investments recently despite COVID-19 and FDI into the Emirates achieved a growth of 4 per cent during the year 2021 compared to 2020. The country has signed around 106 agreements to protect and encourage investments with its trading partners. In 2020, the UAE was the top ranker and accounted for 31 per cent of the total FDI inflow to the region.⁴⁸ Switzerland, the UK, India, the US, France, Austria, Japan, Saudi Arabia, Kuwait and the Netherlands

are major investment partners of the UAE and the gulf country evidently has good relations with all of them.

The UAE is China's largest export market and the second largest trading partner in the Arab region. It supports China's Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) and the cooperation is expected to go beyond the movement of goods. The UAE seeks to benefit from the digital aspects of the BRI and its close ties with China. Also, UAE and India have signed the Comprehensive Economic Partnership Agreement (CEPA). As UAE is aware of the benefits of maintaining good ties with countries investing in the Emirates, it is also well acquainted with the fruits of enhancing partnership through investing in other countries. The UAE is undertaking comprehensive economic agreements with eight strategic global markets under the Global Economic Partnerships with aim to achieve a Dh40bn annual increase in the current Dh257bn trade volume with these markets. UAE has also established a Higher Committee for Economic Agreements. Within the GCC framework, the UAE has signed GCC Free Trade Agreements with many countries including New Zealand, Singapore, and European Free Trade Association (EFTA) countries. Also, the negotiations are currently underway with several countries and trade groups, including the European Union, Japan, China, Korea, Australia, Pakistan, India, Turkey, and the MERCOSUR member countries i.e. Argentina, Brazil, Paraguay and Uruguay.49

Consequently, it has begun investments in Israel; a major Emirati sovereign wealth fund has invested US\$100 billion in the venture capital funds in the Israeli technology sector. Abu Dhabi's Mubadala Investment Co. invested up to US\$20 million in six Israeli-based

or focused venture capital firms, including Mangrove Capital Partners, Entrée Capital, Aleph Capital, Viola Ventures, Pitango and MizMaa.⁵⁰ The UAE has also expanded its influence in Africa and in 2021, the Dubai-based logistics firm DP World pledged to invest more than US\$1 billion in infrastructure throughout Africa over the next few years.⁵¹ The UAE and Jordan have launched an investment fund of US\$100 million to enhance cooperation in technology.⁵² The UAE Ministry of Finance and Iraq's National Investment Commission have signed an agreement to promote and protect mutual investments.⁵³ The UAE contributes 11 per cent of total FDI in Lebanon⁵⁴ while the Emirati entities are weighing investment projects in Syria.⁵⁵

Energy diplomacy is an important part of the UAE's foreign policy. Hydrocarbons formed the backbone of the UAE's economy for long, however, Emirates is diversifying its economy in order to overcome the hovering consequences of depleting oil resources and slump in oil prices. Significant discoveries of oil deposits in other parts of the world, increase in production of shale oil due to technological advancements and the feasibility of use of alternative and renewable sources of energy are other factors that encouraged Emirates to go for economic diversification.⁵⁶The UAE has long term partnerships with Asian countries and exports oil to Japan, China, India, Thailand and South Korea. The energy demand in these countries is not expected to go down in near future and India and China are predicted to drive much of the growth in the region. 57 The UAE is also extending cooperation with European Union (EU) and South Asian countries in renewable energy. Hydrogen energy is another aspect of the UAE's energy

partnership with UK, India, Austria, Germany, China, Greece and other countries.

Lastly, the UAE is one of the biggest desalination markets and is conducting a joint study on the desalination plants with South Korea. The UAE Energy Minister Suhail al-Mazrouei said that the UAE may cooperate with Israel in the fields of water desalination and solar power as OPEC's third largest oil producer seeks to generate 44 per cent of its power from renewable energy by 2050. The two countries signed a comprehensive bilateral agreement in February 2022, which stated that the potential for trade between the two economies is much greater and includes many fields including water desalination, purification, conservation and smart management.

E) SECURITY AND AID

Security is an important determinant for the foreign policy of the UAE. Defence and security are prime concerns since the formation of the federation. Sheikh Zayed bin Sultan al-Nahyan wanted to develop a strong defence capability for the UAE in order to protect the national sovereignty, defend its natural resources and forge ties with nations capable of enhancing national security. He believed in the potential of defence diplomacy in fostering bilateral ties but was aware that it was most efficient when backed

Currently, the UAE military is considered the most capable force among the GCC countries and Emirates is known as the little Sparta that punches above its weight in a difficult neighbourhood.

by a strong national defence force. He saw the armed forces as a source of skill development and as an instrument of international policy and therefore planned to develop an Abu Dhabi Air Force. Considering the large states in the neighbourhood, he understood the need for large and well-equipped armed force.⁶⁰

Currently, the UAE military is considered the most capable force among the GCC countries and Emirates is known as the little Sparta that punches above its weight in a difficult neighbourhood. It is also the largest arms import partner of the US and imported around 55 per cent of the total arms export. In 2021, the Biden administration indicated that it will go ahead with more than US\$20 billion arms sales of up to 50 F-35 aircrafts valued at US\$10.4 billion, up to 18 MQ-9B armed drones worth US\$3 billion, and a US\$10 billion package of air-to-air and air-to-ground munitions to the UAE.61 Post-Gulf war, the Emirates realised the need to strengthen defence partnership with other countries and Sheikh Zayed al-Nahyan catalysed the indigenisation of defence industry in the UAE. To ensure a strong security, the UAE has signed defence partnerships with a number of countries; for instance, the US and the UAE have signed several defence cooperation agreements including the 1987 General Security of Military Information Agreement, the 2006 Acquisition and Cross-Servicing Agreement, and the 2019 Defence Cooperation Agreement.⁶² Bilateral defence interaction between India and the UAE has been steadily growing and there have been regular high level exchanges at the level of service chiefs.63 Turkey and the UAE have signed two memorandums of understanding (MoUs) for defence industry cooperation64 and

Emirates is also discussing to inculcate defence partnership with France and Indonesia.

Similarly, the UAE is pursuing aid diplomacy in the region to foster strong ties with countries in the neighbourhood and beyond. Aid, that began as an act of benevolence by the founder of the UAE, Sheikh Zayed al-Nahyan, has transformed into a tool for expanding UAE's soft power under the current President Mohammed bin Zayed. Sheikh Zayed wanted the world to see the UAE as a worthy steward of its resources, open and receptive to the whole world and enhanced the UAE's stature through political mediation and foreign aid. In 1974, Abu Dhabi's foreign aid amounted for 28 per cent of its total income. 65 Sheikh Zayed was interested in long term results and provided funds to rebuild the Marib dam in Yemen. He believed in the idea of brotherhood and expanded it from the blood and kinship ties, and Arab and Islamic identity to that of the mankind and humanity. In 1990, he provided financial assistance and accommodation to the Kuwaitis fleeing from Iraqi invasion.66 However, currently the UAE's foreign aid has emerged as a fundamental element of supporting branding, achieving the sustainable development goals, and influencing international relations. Foreign aid has emerged as a pillar of UAE's foreign policy and has the potential to shape the international environment.⁶⁷

F) REGIONAL ENVIRONMENT

Formation of GCC was one of the major regional developments that had an impact on UAE's foreign policy. Concerned at the intensity of tanker attacks in the Persian Gulf during the Iran-Iraq war, the UAE joined Oman, Qatar, Saudi Arabia, Kuwait and Bahrain

The rivalry between Iran and Saudi Arabia has had an impact on UAE's foreign policy formation.

in 1981 to form the GCC aiming at strengthening the security and economic cooperation among the member countries. The UAE joined the GCC states in condemning Iraq's invasion of Kuwait in 1990 while providing facilities for Western military forces. It also contributed troops for the liberation of Kuwait. Backed by the GCC states, the UAE objected to the strengthening of control over the disputed islands of Abu Musa and the Tumbs by Iran. As the Arab Spring reached the Gulf countries and protests were held in countries, like Bahrain and Oman, in line with supporting the GCC members, the UAE sent military troops and financial aid to the affected countries. In the post-Arab Spring era, the UAE began to unfold its wings and expanded its activism beyond the immediate neighbourhood. It joined the US-led air campaign against the Islamic State in Iraq and the Levant (ISIL), and also conducted limited air strikes in Libya in 2014. A year later, it joined a coalition led by Saudi Arabia against Houthi rebels in Yemen.

The rivalry between Iran and Saudi Arabia has had an impact on UAE's foreign policy formation. Being a small state and a newly founded federation, UAE decided to court the giant neighbour Saudi Arabia for recognition and in 1972 the two countries established diplomatic relations. The ties grew stronger and Saudi Arabia emerged as a dominant player in the partnership. In 1972 King Faisal stated that there will be no formal settlement of Saudi claim on Abu Dhabi's territory if the UAE established ties with Russia. The UAE also played the role of a subservient partner to

Saudi Arabia. In 1973, the UAE President mentioned that the UAE suspended the decision to establish relations with the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics (USSR) so as not to anger Saudi Arabia. ⁶⁹ The mutual ties benefitted the UAE in gaining recognition while strengthening the existing dominance of Saudi Arabia. In 1976, the UAE supported Saudi stand on Gulf security and twice opposed the Shah of Iran's proposal for a collective security pact. A year later, the UAE President stated in *Al-Ittihad* that UAE foreign policy is derived from Saudi Arabia.

Saudi Arabia as the biggest GCC country shaped the member's attitude towards Iran. Information Minister's Conference (1979) with the aim to counter the threat from Iranian revolution was led by Saudi Arabia and set the tone for GCC member's future response to Iran; it decided to demote the revolution from representing all Muslims to all Shiites to Iranian Shiites to only one party of Iran. In an interview to Hassan Hamdan, an UAE official had said that due to the massive territorial size, economic and political hold of Saudi Arabia and the geographical location of the UAE, the Saudi dimension constituted one of the main determinants of the UAE foreign policy. Similarly, Iran's occupation of the three islands of Abu Musa, Greater Tumb and Lesser Tumb, and Shah's support to Dubai in going independent of the Emirati federation led the UAE to develop close ties with Saudi Arabia. As Iran opposed the use of word Arab Gulf instead of Persian Gulf and supported Oman in Ras al-Khaimah dispute, the UAE got further inclined to develop stronger relations with the regional giant Saudi Arabia. The dynamics of closeness to Saudi Arabia and cold approach to Iran has continued. However, as the UAE is flexing its muscles and is ready

to play in the larger global arena, it is also taking an independent stand on some regional issues including on its approach towards Iran. Besides economic and security considerations, the UAE is considerate about presence of the Emirati Shia community and there are signs of its softening attitude towards Iran.

The Israeli-Palestinian and Yemen conflicts are notable examples of the regional environment impacting UAE's foreign policy towards a more independent approach. Emirates have been engaged in Yemen; it participated in a regional operation to support the legitimacy of the government of Yemen and responded to a request from President Abd Rabbu Mansour Hadi to help combat the Houthi rebels. It worked with the US in military operations against al-Qaeda in the Arabian Peninsula (AQAP) and ended its military involvement in Yemen in October of 2019. It continues to provide aid and emergency assistance to the Yemeni people and believes that only a political process can offer a lasting solution. However, the targeting of Emirati oil facilities in the Musaffah industrial area and the Abu Dhabi international airport by the Houthi drones in January 2022 changed the dynamics and has raised concerns over the security in the UAE. The Gulf country has asked the US for the re-designation of Houthis as a terrorist organisation and Washington has announced that it would send guided-missile destroyer USS Cole and fifth-generation fighter aircraft to the UAE.70 In the struggle to come out of the Yemen quagmire, the UAE is getting closer to the US and has realised that it needs to devise a long-term approach to self-sufficiency in security and defence capability.71

Regional and international developments have direct impact on the foreign policy decision-making and states formulate policies according to the ongoing changes in the world order.

Sheikh Zayed led the foundation of the UAE foreign policy with an ideological support to the Palestinian cause; he mentioned in 1984 that liberation of holy places was a Muslim's foremost duty. However, linkages between the Gulf security and the question of Palestine led to a new approach. The Israeli threat to the vital Gulf instalments while sharing the common umbrella of the US created a dilemma for the UAE and in 2020 it signed the Abraham Accords with Israel. Taking a great leap from 1971, when Sheikh Zayed stated to Akhbar al-Yaum that no Arab country is safe from the perils of the battle with Zionism and Israel; in 2022 the UAE believes that an agreement with Israel is a significant advance in Arab-Israeli relations that lowers tensions and creates new energy for positive change across the region. It maintains the viability of a two-state solution as endorsed by the Arab League and the international community. It further emphasises that the UAE continues to steadfastly defend the Palestinian right to an independent state with Jerusalem as its capital and under the new deal, the UAE will use its position to forcefully advocate to that end.72

G) INTERNATIONAL ENVIRONMENT

States function in an arena surrounded by other states and foreign policy is a tool to manoeuvre in the complex networks and realities. Regional and international developments have direct impact on the foreign policy decision-making and states

formulate policies according to the ongoing changes in the world order. International environment is an important determinant of the UAE foreign policy and the federation moulded its approach according to the changing global dynamics. Propelled by the threat of failure of conservative Gulf regimes and the possibility of Soviet control over Gulf oil questioning the survival of North Atlantic Treaty Organisation (NATO), the US engaged in strengthening of links with the Gulf and establishment of military pacts.⁷³

Despite joining the Non-Aligned Movement (NAM), and occasional criticism of the role of US in turning Gulf into an arena of super power rivalry through Rapid Deployment Force, the UAE sided with the US since the formation of the federation. The UAE did not consider Soviet Union as an enemy state despite the Soviet invasion of Afghanistan. Sheikh Zayed mentioned in 1981 that Soviet Union did not constitute any threat to the UAE, however the Emirati foreign ministry opposed presence of Soviet forces in Afghanistan at a number of international platforms.

After the end of the Cold War and disintegration of the Soviet Union, the global order transformed from bipolar to uni-polar with rise of the US as the dominant power. However, with the changing global geo-politics and geo-economics a number of countries and blocs gained dominance gradually. The US was a dominant power due to its economic dominance, military might and the infallibility; however, the financial crisis of 2008 and relative gain of military might by other countries is a sign of erosion of US dominance. Also, with huge economic resources and advanced military capability along with the high standard of living, Russia has emerged as an important player. Market Similarly with a strong and growing economy,

The US withdrawal from the West Asian region has persuaded the UAE along with other Gulf countries to have good ties with the other actors.

China has emerged as another imminent actor on the world stage. Some regional groupings like BRICS⁷⁵ and EU⁷⁶ have also emerged as powerful blocks with strong voice at the global level.

Changes taking place at the global level has impacted the foreign policy of the UAE. The US withdrawal from the West Asian region has persuaded the UAE along with other Gulf countries to have good ties with the other actors. The UAE has signed strategic partnership with Russia and share ideational synergies like hostility to grass root Islamist movements in the region. It has taken a stance favourable to Russia in the regional conflicts; for instance, it recognised the Assad regime's hold over Syria and advocates normalising Arab ties with the regime. The UAE has also cooperated with Russia in Libya to combat Daesh and al-Qaeda. The UAE is in favour of countering forces like Daesh and Al-Qaeda and agrees with Russian position of supporting Khalifa Haftar and the Libyan National Army (LNA). Similarly the UAE has encouraged investments from China and the two countries share a mutual desire for closer security and political cooperation.

EVOLUTION OF THE UAE FOREIGN POLICY



Fig 3: Evolution of UAE Foreign Policy

The UAE foreign policy has evolved over the period of five decades and a trend has emerged about the Emirate's foreign policy maneuvering as a small state. As depicted in the Fig 3, the UAE has engaged in expanding the realm of its influence from the neighbourhood to extended neighbourhood and aims to have a considerable presence at international platforms. It began with creating a goodwill among the GCC members and went on to mark its presence among the other Arab countries. Subsequently, defying its small size, UAE intends to expand its influence beyond the region.

A) UAE AND THE GCC

The UAE became a founding member of the GCC when it was established in Riyadh in 1981; in view of its special relations, geographic proximity, similar political systems based on Islamic beliefs, joint destiny and common objectives with the other five members. Since then, it has been actively engaged with the council; the UAE Ministry of Finance (MoF) has implemented a unified economic agreement for the joint GCC economic action. Abu Dhabi is also engaged in relevant GCC projects for financial integration and establishment of free trade zones. It supports the implementation of the GCC Customs Union and Gulf Common Market. The MoF has established the Department of the Cooperation Council for the Arab States of the Gulf Affairs for working with the member countries towards the Gulf integration process. The UAE has been pro-active in achieving GCC joint integration and it became the first member to permit citizens of member countries to own real estate and grant licenses for economic activities in 2013. Also, it was the second member to attract citizens from GCC countries to work in its government sector while welcoming students from the GCC countries to avail public education. The UAE constitutes the 22 per cent of the volume of intra-regional trade of the GCC countries.⁸⁰

For the initial three decades, the UAE was engaged in developing ties with the five members of the GCC. Despite Saudi Arabia withholding recognition of UAE till 1974 due to the border disputes over the sovereignty of the Al-Ain/ Buraimi region, Zararah/ Shaybah, and Khor al-Udaid; UAE was keen to develop warm relations with the dominant neighbouring country. Sheikh Zayed, the ruler of Abu Dhabi and Sheikh Rashid, the ruler of Dubai, made official visits to Saudi Arabia in 1970. Sheikh Zayed also sought Saudi support for the consolidation of the UAE federation. In 1973, the then UAE Foreign Minister Ahmed bin Khalifa al-Suwaidi stated that relations with Saudi Arabia were stronger than the Buraimi question.⁸¹ The 1974 Jeddah treaty and the beginning of rule of King Khalid after the demise of King Faisal marked the beginning of warm ties between the two neighbours.

The UAE became a strong supporter of Saudi regional diplomacy and policy within OPEC. In turn, Riyadh committed to defend UAE against any threats from within as well as outside the territory. The UAE's quest to forge strong ties with Saudi Arabia was so

The UAE's political difficulties in consolidation of the federation had an indelible mark on its initial interaction with the neighbouring countries that later became members of the GCC.

strong that Abu Dhabi officially acknowledged its dependence on Riyadh in 1975. The UAE was keen to demonstrate to Iran that it was under the Saudi sphere of influence. King Khalid's support towards greater unity of the Emirates during his visit to the UAE in 1976 and Abu Dhabi's support to Riyadh in December 1976 OPEC meeting in Doha for increase of 10 per cent in oil prices as opposed to the proposal for 15 per cent increase by the other nine members signified strong ties and mutual dependence between the two neighbours.

Nevertheless, the Islamic revolution in Iran saw the two countries take varied positions; the UAE supported the decision made by the people of Iran while Saudi Arabia stood with the Shah of Iran. The UAE also adopted a policy differing from Saudi Arabia in 1979 OPEC meeting and sided with the other four members announcing 80 per cent rise in oil prices. Despite the ongoing political difficulties, by now Abu Dhabi had gained confidence and was certain of Riyadh's compulsions to support the Gulf countries in order to maintain the status as security bulwark in the Gulf. The UAE's support to Iraq during the Iran-Iraq war compelled Saudi Arabia to see UAE with a distinct perspective and it began to consider Emirates as a strong federation as well as an important partner in the region.

The UAE's political difficulties in consolidation of the federation had an indelible mark on its initial interaction with the neighbouring countries that later became members of the GCC. Kuwait that was engaged actively in the mediation during the formation of the union vouched for the nine-member federation (including Bahrain and Qatar). It was also engaged in the shuttle diplomacy with Saudi Arabia in ironing out political differences

among nine small emirates. Two decades after the formation of the federation, Emirates supported Kuwait during the Iraqi invasion in 1990. It was among the first Arab countries to oppose Iraqi President Saddam Hussein's plans to attack Kuwait. The UAE and Kuwait together disregarded the OPEC regulations and flooded the market with cheap oil. The UAE provided 2,000 military personnel on the ground and allowed allied forces to set up military bases in the territory along with the strong financial support of US\$3.3 billion for Kuwait.⁸²

The UAE maintained warm ties with Bahrain, however relations with Qatar remained strained; both Qatar and Bahrain had stipulated joining the federation in 1971. The UAE contributed 600 police personnel to the GCC's Peninsula Shield Force (PSF) in order to secure Bahrain's maritime borders when protesters blockaded Manama in 2011. The two countries together isolated Qatar in 2017 as well as signed Abraham accords with Israel in 2020. The UAE has invested in Bahrain's fiscal program and the two countries are working together on a number of joint projects while extending cooperation in space sciences. In 2018, the UAE along with Kuwait and Saudi Arabia announced a US\$10 billion aid package for Bahrain.⁸³

The UAE-Qatar rift became apparent in 2017 when Emirates along with Saudi Arabia, Bahrain and Egypt decided to boycott Qatar

After strengthening its position among the immediate neighbours in the GCC, the UAE extended its reach towards the other Arab countries.

over regional policy divergences including approach towards Iran, support and funding to the designated terrorist organisations, unabashed reporting of *Al-Jazeera* and other Qatari news outlets, and interference in internal affairs of friendly states. The countries ended the blockade in 2021 with signing of Al-Ula declaration; however, the UAE has still not re-opened its embassy in Qatar. Abu Dhabi withdrew its envoy in Doha in 2014 over Qatar's support to the Muslim Brotherhood in Egypt. Notably, the UAE, Qatar and Oman are connected through the Dolphin Gas Project and the pipelines continued to function even when the ties were broken during Qatar crisis. ⁸⁴ The UAE intends to maintain cordial ties with Oman; it tops in the GCC and Arab list of investors in Oman. Abu Dhabi and Muscat resolved their border disputes and finalised the border in 2008. ⁸⁵ Oman also supported the UAE's normalisation of ties with Israel in 2021. ⁸⁶

B) WIDENING REGIONAL FOOTPRINTS

After strengthening its position among the immediate neighbours in the GCC, the UAE extended its reach towards the other Arab countries. The UAE has been part of the Saudiled military coalition that intervened in Yemen in March 2015 to restore the Hadi government in Sana'a. Nonetheless, it has supported the secessionist Southern Transition Council (STC) which now controls most of the Aden region. Yemen has strategic significance for the UAE as control over its southern territory is the key for power projection in the Bab al-Mandeb, Gulf of Aden, the Red Sea and East Africa.

Presence of a military base on the Mayun Island and Aseb port in Eritrea, access to Berbera port in Somaliland⁸⁷ as well as control over the Socotra Island through the STC provides the UAE leverage over the major shipping routes.⁸⁸ However, since 2019 it has gradually scaled down its involvement and ended all direct combat operations in Yemen. On 17 January 2022, Emirati oil facilities in the Musaffah industrial area and the Abu Dhabi international airport were hit by winged Quds missiles and Sammad-3 drones launched by the Houthis under Operation Hurricane Yemen. It led to three deaths including two Indian nationals. Consequently, the UAE and the Arab League asked the US to re-designate Houthis as a terrorist organisation.

Similarly, the UAE took an active approach in shaping its response to the Syrian crisis. The two countries maintained bilateral relations even during the peak of the conflict with regular flights offering a refuge for Assad's inner circle. The Gulf state also became the semi-permanent residence of Assad's sister Bushra after the assassination of her husband, Assef Shawkat. Dubai relied heavily on contributions from Syria's middle and upper-middle classes during its formative years. Syrian businessmen and politicians played a key role in the early rise of UAE as a petro-state. The UAE publicly called for the removal of US Caesar sanctions, is facilitating Syria's regional rehabilitation and providing medical

With the growing stature in the regional dynamics due to its economic resources and the perception of threat from the Islamist forces during the Arab Spring, the UAE extended its reach beyond the neighbourhood. aid in the light of the COVID-19 pandemic. To the benefit of the UAE, Syria does not toe the Iranian line in Lebanon and Iraq. In the beginning of the conflict, the UAE contributed to a multilateral pool of funds to buy arms for approved rebel groups in Syria. However, in 2018, the UAE's MoS for foreign affairs acknowledged that it had been a major mistake to expel Syria⁸⁹ from the Arab League and cut diplomatic links with Damascus. In 2021, the UAE re-opened its embassy in Damascus and in 2022, the UAE hosted the Syrian President despite criticism by the US.⁹⁰

The UAE also extended hands towards Baghdad in post-Saddam era and contributed US\$7 billion for the stabilisation of Iraq, hosted German missions to train the Iraqi police and funded the reconstruction activities. In 2012, the UAE opened a consulate in the Kurdish-controlled autonomous region of Iraq. The UAE and other GCC states have proposed to provide Iraq with electricity and reduce its dependence on Iranian supplies. In 2020, the UAE delivered planeloads of equipment to help Iraq cope with the COVID-19 pandemic.⁹¹

C) GOING BEYOND THE MIDDLE EAST

With the growing stature in the regional dynamics due to its economic resources and the perception of threat from the Islamist forces during the Arab Spring, the UAE extended its reach beyond the neighbourhood. It pursued an active foreign policy in the African countries and was pivotal to signing of deal between Eritrea and Ethiopia in 2018. The UAE hosts large Arabic speaking Diaspora especially from the Horn of Africa and is a major banking hub for Somali businesses. It intends to emerge as a logistics hub

The 2017 Gulf crisis pushed leaders on both sides to seek alliances in the Horn of Africa. Since then, the UAE has nailed down diplomatic relationships and extended its reach, particularly along the Red Sea.

and regional headquarters and Abu Dhabi cannot achieve the desired model without ensuring freedom of maritime navigation through Bab al-Mandab and the Strait of Hormuz. Cooperation along the Red Sea corridor is a strategic priority for the UAE; it has been engaged in counter-piracy initiatives in the region. The UAE trained a marine police force in the semi-autonomous region of Puntland in Somalia and began experimenting with counter-terrorism operations against the Islamist Al-Shabaab insurgency.

Since the Arab spring engulfed the region in 2011, the UAE began to look at the countries along the Red Sea coast as commercial as well as strategic partners. Regional instability, Iran's growing influence, piracy emanating from Somalia and, the war in Yemen collectively mandated a stable Red Sea corridor. The UAE perceives Islamists and Muslim Brotherhood as an existential threat and their ascendency in North Africa led the UAE to support its allies in Egypt and Libya. It lauded the ouster of Muslim Brotherhood leader Mohamed Morsi who became the first elected Egyptian President in 2012, after the toppling of Hosni Mubarak in February 2011. In Libya, the UAE joined several Gulf states in conducting air strikes to help armed Libyan rebels overthrow Muammar Qadhafi in 2011. It also sent weapons in support of eastern Libya-based Khalifa Hafter's LNA. In Tunisia, the Ennahda leader Rached Ghannouchi has alleged that the UAE was backing President

Kais Saied's sweeping of executive powers and supported the suspension of the constitution that was adopted in the wake of Tunisia's 2011 popular uprising.

The 2017 Gulf crisis pushed leaders on both sides to seek alliances in the Horn of Africa. Since then, the UAE has nailed down diplomatic relationships and extended its reach, particularly along the Red Sea. During the Gulf crisis, the UAE perceived the Somali government of President Mohamed Abdullahi Mohamed Farmajo as close to Qatar and supported the governments of the federal states of Somalia and the breakaway republic of Somaliland. With the help of the political alliances, aids, investments and port contracts, the UAE is marking its presence in Africa. Its role in the Eritrea-Ethiopia peace deal as well as easing of tensions between Ethiopia and Egypt has helped elevate the UAE's stature in Africa as an important regional player. The UAE has developed good ties with the new ruler of Ethiopia Abiy Ahmad and pledged US\$3 billion in aid and investments.⁹²

The UAE's engagement with Taliban is another example of Emirate's willingness to expand its reach outside the region. Prior to the September 11, 2001, attacks on the US, the UAE did not perceive the Taliban movement as a threat. It was one of three countries along with Pakistan and Saudi Arabia to recognise the Taliban as the government of Afghanistan during 1996-2001. However, after the September 11 attacks, the Emirates took an anti-

Expanding its influence within and beyond the region, the UAE is not shying away from making bold moves as far as its foreign policy is concerned.

Taliban stand and allowed the US to use its military facilities for operations in Afghanistan. Also, the UAE was a donor of aid to post-Taliban Afghanistan. Nevertheless, Emirates closed its embassy in Kabul after the Taliban takeover in 2021 and welcomed the ousted President Ashraf Ghani to live in exile. Currently, it has reopened its embassy in Kabul and is host to several thousand Afghans who were evacuated from Kabul in August 2021.⁹³

D) UAE'S BOLD MOVES AS A SMALL STATE

Expanding its influence within and beyond the region, the UAE is not shying away from making bold moves as far as its foreign policy is concerned. The UAE's foreign policy came of age during the 2010s with many bold, and even controversial, moves such as blockading Qatar, breaking with Saudi Arabia on Yemen strategy, signing of Abraham Accords, not aligning with the US on the Ukraine conflict, underlining greater independence.

Its relations with the two big neighbours, Saudi Arabia and Iran, have gradually become more rationalised and lesser subordinated. With Saudi Arabia, the relations can be defined as brotherly partnership, but Abu Dhabi has not shied away from expressing its differences on multiple issues and undertaking a divergent approach. For example, in 2009, the UAE opposed the Saudi project of a GCC currency and monetary union, after it lost the battle to host the monetary agency. In Yemen, after initially joining Saudi Arabia, the UAE moved away from Saudi position to pursue an independent policy of supporting the STC and withdrawing from active combat. In 2021, the UAE entered into a dispute with Saudi Arabia over raising oil production; while most OPEC+ members supported a proposal to unwind the cuts on oil production in wake

The UAE's regional manoeuvring has given it strength to pursue an independent foreign policy and stand its ground against the US. It did not tow the US line on Ukraine crisis and took a balanced approach in reacting to the crisis.

of the pandemic by boosting output by 400,000 bpd every month until the end of next year, the UAE refused to endorse it unless its individual production quota was raised.⁹⁵

At the same time, despite the relations being defined by animosity, the UAE has taken steps to bring a semblance of normalcy in ties with Iran. The problems and threat perception vis-à-vis Iran are deep-rooted. Before recognising the UAE in 1971, the Iranian government had attacked the proposal of the UAE federation saying it was based on foreign intervention and predatory policies of branded powers.96 In 1976, Iran began to place more importance on regional cooperation to uphold the security of the Gulf and developed a relationship that had semblance of friendliness. However, the UAE became cautious towards Iran post revolution and supported Baghdad quietly during the Iran-Iraq war. The UAE supported the 2018 US withdrawal from the Iran nuclear agreement and the application of a policy of maximum pressure. However, in mid-2019, concerned about risks to UAE's security in the event of a war with Iran, the UAE leadership began to engage Tehran. Dubai has often advocated engagement with Iran; it has the presence of the large Iranian-origin community as well as an extensive Iranian commercial presence. In July 2022, the Emirati and Iranian foreign ministers held a telephone conversation and discussed boosting ties; the UAE is reportedly considering sending an ambassador back to Tehran.97

The UAE's regional manoeuvring has given it strength to pursue an independent foreign policy and stand its ground against the US. It did not tow the US line on Ukraine crisis and took a balanced approach in reacting to the crisis. Despite being an important US ally, the UAE abstained in the resolution tabled at the UNSC deploring Russia's intervention in Ukraine. In December 2021, the UAE threatened to pull out of a US\$23 billion deal with US to buy F-35 aircraft, Reaper drones and other advanced munitions. The UAE believed that the security requirements laid by the US to safeguard the weapons from Chinese espionage were onerous and would put Emirate's national sovereignty in jeopardy. 98

Secondly, despite Washington's displeasure, the UAE has been increasing engagements with China. In 2021, the US warned the Emirati government that a Chinese military presence in its country could threaten ties between the two countries. The US was concerned about building of a military facility at a Chinese port in the UAE and Emirates obliged by shutting down the facility promptly. However, the UAE seems to be unapologetically extending economic ties with China.99 The country reportedly has bought armed UAVs from China and has used them for a strike in Libya. It is also accepting investments from China under the BRI. In April 2019, the UAE and China signed deals worth US\$3.4 billion to store and ship Chinese products at the Jebel Ali port. 100 During the pandemic, China-based Sinopharm tested its vaccine in the UAE. China is investing in UAE in agriculture; in 2012, the Chinese farm owner set up irrigation systems, installed fences and built air-conditioned greenhouses in Nazwa desert.¹⁰¹ In July 2022, Mohammed bin Zayed conferred the Order of Zayed, the UAE's highest civil decoration, on the Chinese President Xi Jinping. 102 The

UAE and China are also looking at enhancing collaborations in energy along with science and technology.

Lastly, moving away from its official position of standing with the Palestinian people, the UAE signed Abraham Accords with Israel in 2020. The UAE's policy towards Israel-Palestine issue is based on Jerusalem's importance as the third holiest Islamic site and Arab nationalism. In 1972, Sheikh Zayed re-affirmed UAE's full support to the Arab cause with all the resources at its disposal. During the 1973 war, the UAE sent medical teams, donated US\$100 million to support the Arab war front and joined the oil embargo on the US for coming to the rescue of Israel. Later, its militant approach changed to that of peace and compromise. 103

Before the signing of the Abraham Accords in 2020, the UAE's official position was to support the establishment of a Palestinian state, and a just solution to the Israeli-Palestinian conflict based on the 2002 Arab Peace Initiative. However, since the beginning of the last decade, the UAE and Israel began to come closer. In 2011, the UAE and Israel actively collaborated with Egypt in counter-insurgency operations in Sinai peninsula¹⁰⁴ and in August 2020, Israel and UAE reportedly planned to establish spy bases on the Socotra Island.¹⁰⁵ The signing of the Accords enables the two parties to exchange ambassadors and cooperate in a number of areas including trade, telecommunications and civil aviation.¹⁰⁶ Israel's trade with the UAE touched US\$570 million in 2021 and the two sides expect to grow bilateral economic activity to US\$1 trillion by 2031.¹⁰⁷

CHANGING DYNAMICS OF THE UAE'S FOREIGN POLICY

Bruce W. Jentleson deduced in his book on American foreign policy that the national interests on which the super power bases its foreign policy decisions are the four core goals of power, peace, prosperity and principles. The core goals can form the basis for foreign policy formation in a number of countries set in a similar milieu, however for a country like UAE that is situated in a region with specific characteristics and has underwent a distinct process of state formation, the core goals are more comprehensive.

N. Janardhan has added prestige, profit, personality and propaganda as four more goals of UAE foreign policy formation. In case of UAE, it is evident that soon after the formation of the UAE, its foreign policy began to be shaped as per the national interests of power, peace, prosperity and principle, however in the post Zayed era, prestige, profit, personality and propaganda have emerged as the more dominant core goals.

A) THE ZAYED ERA:

A year after foundation of the UAE, Sheikh Zayed laid down the four objectives and principles of the foreign policy and abided by them for the next three decades. The first and foremost objective was to maintain good relations and cooperation between

It is evident that soon after the formation of the UAE, its foreign policy began to be shaped as per the national interests of power, peace, prosperity and principle, however in the post Zayed era, prestige, profit, personality and propaganda have emerged as the more dominant core goals.

Sheikh Zayed wanted UAE to emerge as a regional power, and realised that it needs to be insulated from the domestic instability as well as the regional and external interventions.

the UAE and neighbouring nations and settling disputes that may arise in future by cordial, peaceful means. The second objective was to abide by the UAE's commitment toward the Arab world and preliminary and fundamental Arab conventions. The third objective was to improve the Islamic solidarity and cooperation with Muslim states in all spheres. And the fourth objective was to maintain fruitful cooperation with all nations in all fields to establish security, peace and progress.¹⁰⁹

Sheikh Zayed wanted UAE to emerge as a regional power, and realised that it needs to be insulated from the domestic instability as well as the regional and external interventions. Therefore, he emphasized on maintaining the country's sovereignty through a strong defence force that would act as a deterrent. Internal consolidation was important for the UAE; being a small state and a new federation, the UAE had no qualms in seeking help in consolidation of the federation and resolution of the intra- and inter-federal disputes from other regional powers like Saudi Arabia.

Maintenance of peace was the second important aspect for Zayed's foreign policy. In regional disputes, neutrality was the hallmark of Emirati foreign policy; it was difficult for the UAE to choose sides during the Iran-Iraq war as Dubai, Sharjah and Umm al-Quwain had favourable relations with Iran while Abu Dhabi, Fujairah, Ras al-Kheimah and Ajman inclined towards Iraq. Also the UAE used

mediation and foreign aid as tools for propagation of soft power; Sheikh Zayed led the mediation efforts during the Iran-Iraq war, Iraq's invasion of Kuwait, territorial dispute between Bahrain and Qatar (1990) and the US invasion of Iraq in 2003. The UAE created the Abu Dhabi fund for Arab Economic Development in July 1971, months before it declared its independence in December 1971 and has been using it ever since for promotion of soft diplomacy through foreign aid in the region. Foreign aid accounted for 10 per cent of the Emirati GDP in the first two decades and a majority of it was received by the Arab world.¹¹⁰

Prosperity was the third important pillar of UAE foreign policy during the Zayed era. He was aware that the prosperity of a country was a pre-requisite for its longevity. Economic stability was a major consideration when UAE became one of the founding members of the GCC. As per the GCC charter, the basic objectives of the council are to have coordination, integration and inter-connection between member States in all fields. It also emphasizes on the formulation of similar regulations in economy, finance, trade, customs, tourism, legislation and administration. Other than that, the charter also mentions about fostering scientific and technical progress in industry, mining, agriculture, water and animal resources. The charter stresses on provisions for establishing scientific research centres, setting up joint ventures, and encouraging cooperation of the private sector. For decades, GCC formed the basis for UAE's policies in the region as well as beyond.

Principle was the fourth pillar of UAE's foreign policy. Postindependence, the UAE aimed at supporting regional and international justice along with adhering to the ideals of panArabism and pan-Islamism. It participated in the oil embargo of 1973 in support of the Arab and Palestinian cause. It is to be noted that the UAE politics bears the mark of political culture derived from tribalism and Islam. Attributes of tribal society and Islam had a major influence on the founder of the UAE, Sheikh Zayed, and it reflects strongly in the basis of the UAE foreign policy. Sheikh Zayed mentioned that the UAE should unify the Muslims and support their causes through participation in conferences and Islamic organisations and international forums.¹¹¹

B) THE POST-ZAYED ERA:

The post-Zayed era marks an important phase for the UAE. In the three decades, the world underwent significant changes and UAE was not an exception. In the post-Zayed era, UAE foreign policy has matured and Emirates is flexing its political and economic muscles while the focus is on the prestige, profit, personality and propaganda. The 21st century began with the younger generations of leaders coming to power or holding a significant influence in many countries. The young leaders came with bold ideas and were more willing to accept change as compared to the leaders of the older generation. For example, Bashar al-Assad came to power in Syria with the promise of big change in form of Damascus Spring. Similarly, the young Crown Prince Mohammad bin Salman became

In the post-Zayed era, UAE foreign policy has matured and Emirates is flexing its political and economic muscles while the focus is on the prestige, profit, personality and propaganda an influential figure in Saudi Arabia and is the Prime Minister of Saudi Arabia. In case of UAE, though the state was ruled by Sheikh Khalifa bin Zayed bin Nahyan after the demise of Sheikh Zayed bin Sultan al Nahyan in 2004; it is evident that Sheikh Mohamed bin Zayed Al Nahyan was the real architect of UAE's foreign policy in the 21st century. Even before he became the third president of the UAE in 2022 after Sheikh Khalifa passed away in July, he had considerable hold over the UAE. Mohammad bin Zayed's visions directed UAE's growth to an extent that UAE became synonymous with him.

i) Capacity Building and Projection

During the first decade of the century, the UAE focused on the capacity building and it reflects in the foreign policy decisions taken by the leader. The task of capacity building was undertaken with an aim to enhance the prestige at the global stage while increasing the economic profits for the Gulf country. UAE government intended to develop competence among its citizens by investing in the human resource capabilities and leadership development. For instance, it built a strategy for the next two decades in order to build a competitive knowledge economy enabled by skilled national human capital that would save the money spent on hiring foreigners in future. Abiding by

The task of capacity building was undertaken with an aim to enhance the prestige at the global stage while increasing the economic profits for the Gulf country.

the government directives, UAE Central Bank worked towards improving the capabilities and skills of its employees while focusing on their career development strategies. The UAE provided technical knowledge to other OIC Countries like Yemen and Syria; and recieved teams from Central Banks of Libya and Mauritania. The UAE central Bank signed MoUs with regulatory authorities of Turkey, Uzbekistan, and Tajikistan.¹¹²

The second decade of the 21st Century was dedicated to capacity projection for the UAE. The Government of Abu Dhabi announced the Abu Dhabi Economic Vision 2030 for the transformation and diversification of the Emirate's economy. The long term plan aimed to reduce reliance on the oil sector as a source of economic activity and put greater emphasis on knowledge-based industries in the future. The program identified the areas of immediate economic priorities for the government. It emphasized on building an open, efficient, effective and globally integrated business environment; and adopting a disciplined fiscal policy that is responsive to economic cycles. It also focused on establishing a resilient monetary and financial market environment with manageable levels of inflation while driving significant improvement in the efficiency of the labour market. It underlined the importance of developing a sufficient and resilient infrastructure capable of supporting anticipated economic growth, and developing a highly skilled, highly productive work force. Lastly it insisted on enabling the financial markets to become the key financiers of economic sectors and projects.113

ii) COVID-19 and Medicine Diplomacy

The third decade of the 21st century began with the COVID-19 pandemic engulfing the entire world and the UAE pro-actively engaged in the humanitarian efforts. The UAE was one of the first countries to reach out and support global humanitarian initiatives and its aid accounted for 80 per cent of the international response to countries struggling to curb the spread of the novel coronavirus. By July 2021, the UAE had sent a total of 2,154 tons of medical aid, ventilators, screening equipment, personal protection equipment and testing kits to 135 countries around the world. It was engaged in setting up of six field hospitals Sudan, Mauritania, Sierra Leone, Lebanon and Jordan, and 1 fully equipped mobile clinic in Turkmenistan. The UAE also provided in-kind aid to WHO amounting to USD 10 million.¹¹⁴ UAE's pro-active approach during the pandemic, especially its assistance in repatriation of migrant workers to their respective countries raised UAE's stature and prestige at the regional as well as international stage.

UAE has taken a nuanced approach in the recent years and it is reflected in its foreign policy outlook very well. UAE is no more satisfied with being a reactive force; it is taking pro active steps in foreign policy. The bold measures discussed in the previous section have built an image of an active and assertive state for the UAE. It is moving from idealist tendencies towards realism in evaluating issues and events as per its interests rather than perceiving things through a moral compass. The new leader is conscious of the ongoing regional and global changing dynamics and is willing

to make bold moves and take the associated risks. The impact of these changes is very much visible on the booming economy of the UAE; its GDP in 2020 was \$359 billion.¹¹⁵

iii) Image Projection

Along with the hard core changes, the UAE is also focusing on soft diplomacy. It is introducing changes at the societal level whose impact is resonating at regional as well as international level. The access of public spaces for women has created a liberal image for the UAE. UAE became the first country in MENA region to introduce paid parental leave for employees in the private sector and female labour participation rate of 57.5 per cent is one of the highest in MENA. 116 The reforms related to the visa regulations and labour laws too project a benevolent and liberal face of the UAE. Similarly an overall secular outlook to the society portrays UAE as a country that is willing to respect other religions and cultures. It not only attracts more investments but also depicts UAE as a melting pot for people all over the world. UAE is home to the Dubai Shiva and Krishna Temple Complex for over 64 years and is opened the first large, independent traditional temple called as 'Sindhu Guru Darbar temple' at Jebel Ali village on the occasion

Along with the hard core changes, the UAE is also focusing on soft diplomacy. It is introducing changes at the societal level whose impact is resonating at regional as well as international level.

of Dussera in October 2022.¹⁷ It helps UAE emerge as the global tourism and investment hub.

The lenient property and infrastructure laws ensure that the gulf country emerges as the first preference for the business offices. The Dubai government offers no corporate taxes for most types of companies along with no direct income taxes and no limitations on the repatriation of profits. The New Company Act (2015) and the New FDI Law (2018) are steps taken by the UAE government to attract investments. The New FDI Law allows foreign investors to own up to 100 per cent in companies operating in certain industries. Along with that the stringent anti-terrorism policy of the government also projects a positive image for the UAE.

The UAE has passed legislations to criminalise activities associated with terrorism. For example, Federal Law Number 7 of 2014 deals with combatting terrorism offences, Federal Decree-Law Number 2 of 2015 deals with combatting discrimination and hatred, and Federal Law Number 5 of 2012 focusses on combatting cyber crimes. The Federal Decree-Law Number 20 of 2018 stresses on anti-money laundering and combatting the financing of terrorism and illegal organizations. 119 Although it has experienced perilous times, UAE has turned its foreign policy with the rise of the Muslim Brotherhood and ensured that it should eliminate terrorism from the region. The consequent positive image building provided UAE the tenacity to go from voting for other countries at various platforms to voting for themselves and seek a place at different forums. It has become member of the BRICS New Developemnt

Bank and is a dialogue partner at the SCO. Also it has graduated from seeking mediation from its neighbouring countries to being mediators in regional issues, especially in the horn of Africa.

iv) Diversifying the Security and Foreign Policy

Keeping the changing regional and global dynamics in mind, currently UAE is focusing on the security diversification. It has realized that this is the era of multi-vector partnerships and does not want to be associated with any single global dominant power. Failure of international actors in providing stability and security has prompted UAE to seek alternative support system. It is dependent on the USA due to lack of appropriate alternatives. It also believes that regional solution is needed for regional problems and it cannot be solved by the external actors alone. UAE is open to the idea of strategic hedging in foreign policy. In the years to come, UAE will push towards deeper economic cooperation with other emerging powers.

In order to compensate the loss of western alternatives, and diversify its foreign policy, the UAE began to look towards the East. UAE is a Middle Power in terms of technological advancement and is looking at forging collaborations with the Asian countries. For

In order to compensate the loss of western alternatives, and diversify its foreign policy, the UAE began to look towards the East. UAE is a Middle Power in terms of technological advancement and is looking at forging collaborations with the Asian countries.

Along with the South Asia, UAE is also looking at the Central Asian countries for partnerships. UAE sees Kazakhstan as a major destination for the country's investment strategy; there are more than 200 Emirati companies operating in the country.

instance it is willing to cooperate on technological advancements and economic cooperation with India and China. The Indian Union Cabinet approved the proposal for signing a bilateral MoU between India and the UAE on Cooperation in the field of Industries and Advanced Technologies in June 2022. The MoU will focus on cooperation in strengthening the supply chain resilience of industries, space systems and artificial intelligence. It will also emphasize on the enabling technologies and standardization. The Abu Dhabi Department of Economic Development signed a memorandum of understanding with the Shandong province of China on enhancing cooperation as well as exchanging expertise and data related to the industrial sector. UAE is looking at technology as the new oil and the qualified Asian expatriates are the best bet have the required qualifications and are best suited for the sector.

Along with the South Asia, UAE is also looking at the Central Asian countries for partnerships. UAE sees Kazakhstan as a major destination for the country's investment strategy; there are more than 200 Emirati companies operating in the country. Turkmenistan is important for its vast natural gas reserves and the sensitive geopolitical location north of Iran. UAE

looks at investment in its infrastructure projects while eyeing Ashgabat's future role as a natural gas exporter. Mubadala has also signed \$10 billion worth of investment agreements in Uzbekistan as well, covering the energy, manufacturing, agriculture, infrastructure, and development sectors. Along with UAE, the GCC is looking towards Central Asian countries as well. Astana will be hosting the first Economic Forum of GCC and Central Asian countries in June 2023.

As a small gulf state, the UAE perceives India as a large growing economy and intends to form collaborations in various fields. It looks favorably at India as an energy market and wants to strengthen the existing economic partnerships on hydrocarbons as well as renewable energy. It also aims to collaborate on green hydrogen energy as well as IT industry. Secondly, UAE finds India as a reliable and stable partner in food security. India and UAE have signed Farm to Port project (2015) under which crops would be grown keeping the specific Emirati market requirements in mind. Thirdly, UAE looks at India as a source of human resource owing to its young demography. Indians are respected in the UAE as well as other gulf countries for their hard work, sincerity and apolitical nature.

Lastly, UAE has realized that bilateral ties have limited benefits and the trilateral, minilateral and plurilateral partnerships are the future. In the multipolar world, multilateral partnerships over various specific issues spanning continents will be beneficial. UAE believes that the need is to connect the Gulf, Asia and Africa in order

to strengthen relations in the age of multi-network world. UAE also understands the significance of connectivity in the neighbourhood as well as and beyond. UAE is developing the Etihad Rail which is a 1200 km railway infrastructure project running from the Saudi border to Fujairah on the Indian Ocean coast with an estimated investment of \$11billion. 126 UAE is also exploring the possibility of connecting Mumbai to the city of Fujairah through an underwater rail network.127 Also, UAE is the financial and trade centre of the Belt and Road Initiative.



CONCLUSION

Foreign policy of a state is based on a number of factors and an in-depth study of the latter helps in developing an understanding about the short- and long-term behaviour of the state. The UAE is a small and relatively newly formed state but the dynamism of its regional and foreign policy makes it an eminent player in the Middle East. Geography is an important determinant of the UAE's foreign policy. Being situated in the Gulf, the country harps on Gulf solidarity. Persisting border disputes lead UAE to pursue strong defence policy and allocate lion's share of its federal budget for defence purposes. Sharing a large boundary with a regional heavyweight like Saudi Arabia, UAE follows a semi-independent foreign policy.

Social matrix and demographic contours too play an important role in shaping the foreign policy decisions. The UAE has a population close to 10 million of which only 12 per cent constitutes of natives. Thus, presence of expatriates that form as much as the 88 per cent of the population is a major determinant of domestic as well as foreign policy formation in the UAE. The UAE prioritises expatriates coming from the GCC and other Arab countries over those coming from non-Arab countries and it reflects clearly in the labour legislations. Also, non-national demography impacts the UAE's foreign policy vis-à-vis the sender countries; Emirates and Philippine lifted a ban on recruitment of domestic workers in 2021.

The UAE is a small and relatively newly formed state but the dynamism of its regional and foreign policy makes it an eminent player in the Middle East. Similarly public opinion has the power to shape the foreign policy decision making in the UAE. During the Iran-Iraq war of 1980, Saddam Hussein made the restoration of three islands to UAE as first demand to Iran. Despite not willing to offend Iran with which Abu Dhabi and Dubai had close ties, the federal government had to support Iraq as UAE was not immune to the Arab public opinion. The political system of a country is another determinant for the foreign policy decisions taken at the regional as well as international level. Before being formed as an Emirate, the UAE was a British protectorate and it impacted the foreign policy of the newly independent UAE to keep it closer to the Western bloc in the Cold War dynamics.

The role of individual leaders and their personalities too had a major impact on the foreign policy formation in the UAE. In 1980s and 1990s under the leadership of Sheikh Zayed, the UAE followed a centrist policy to international relations placing mediation in regional conflicts at its centre. However, the current president Mohammed bin Zayed conforms to the Hobbesian view of international relations and believes in the efficiency of the military as a tool to solve political differences. He intends to transform the UAE into the dominant commercial and financial hub connecting East and West in the Western Indian Ocean. He also intends to reshape the Middle East's regional political order based on the economic liberalism of Dubai, and the secular ultraauthoritarianism enforced by Abu Dhabi.

Economic changes and reforms are another determinant of foreign policy and foreign investments have the potential to influence the foreign policy decisions. As the UAE is aware of the benefits of With changing times the UAE has changed the course of its foreign policy from focusing on protecting its sovereignty and securing its territories to elevating its stature in the neighborhood as well as the wider region.

maintaining good ties with countries investing in the Emirates, it is also well acquainted with the fruits of enhancing partnership through investing in other countries; consequently, it has begun investments in Israel. Energy diplomacy is an important part of the UAE's foreign policy. Hydrocarbons formed the backbone of the UAE's economy for long, however, the Emirates is diversifying its economy in order to overcome the hovering consequences of depleting oil resources and slump in oil prices.

With changing times the UAE has changed the course of its foreign policy from focusing on protecting its sovereignty and securing its territories to elevating its stature in the neighborhood as well as the wider region. For the initial three decades, the UAE was engaged in developing ties with the five members of the GCC. The UAE's political difficulties in consolidation of the federation had an indelible mark on its initial interaction with the neighboring countries that later became members of the GCC. The UAE managed to maintain warm ties with all the GCC countries except Qatar. It supported the GCC member countries as and when needed. When Arab spring reached these countries in 2011 and protests were held in countries like Bahrain and Oman, the UAE sent military troops and financial aid to the affected countries.

After strengthening its standing among the immediate neighbors in GCC, the UAE extended reach towards the other Arab countries.

The UAE has been part of the Saudi-led military coalition that intervened in Yemen in March 2015 to restore the Abdrabbuh Mansur Hadi government in Sana'a. Similarly the UAE took an active approach in shaping its response to the Syrian crisis. The UAE and Syria maintained bilateral relations even during the peak of the conflict with regular flights offering a refuge for Assad's inner circle. The UAE also extended hands towards Baghdad in post Saddam era and contributed US\$ 7 billion for the stabilization of Iraq, hosted German missions to train the Iraqi police and funded the reconstruction activities.

With the growing stature in the regional dynamics due to its economic resources and the perception of threat from the Islamist forces during the Arab Spring, UAE extended its reach beyond the neighborhood. It pursued an active foreign policy in the African countries and was pivotal to signing of deal between Eritrea and Ethiopia in 2018. The UAE's engagement with Taliban is another example of Emirate's willingness to expand its reach outside the region. After the September 11 attacks, the Emirates allowed the United States to use its military facilities for the U.S. operations in Afghanistan.

Expanding its influence within and beyond the region, the UAE is not shying away from making bold moves as far as foreign policy is concerned. Last decade witnessed the UAE standing on its own, being part of the quartet blockading Qatar, breaking with Saudi Arabia on the issue of participation in the Yemen conflict, not aligning with USA on the Ukraine issue and stalling the talks on US\$ 23 billion weapon sale with the USA. More importantly, the UAE signed the Abraham Accords with Israel in 2021.

In the 21st century, the UAE has focused on the capacity building as well as capacity projection and it reflects in the foreign policy decisions taken by the leader.

In the 21st century, the UAE has focused on the capacity building as well as capacity projection and it reflects in the foreign policy decisions taken by the leader. The UAE was one of the first countries to reach out and support global humanitarian initiatives and its aid accounted for 80 per cent of the international response to countries struggling to curb the spread of the novel coronavirus. UAE is no more satisfied with being a reactive force; it is taking pro active steps in foreign policy. The bold measures discussed in the previous section have built an image of an active and assertive state for the UAE. It is moving from idealist tendencies towards realism in evaluating issues and events as per its interests rather than perceiving things through a moral compass. The new leader is conscious of the ongoing regional and global changing dynamics and is willing to make bold moves and take the associated risks.

Along with the hard core changes, the UAE is also focusing on soft diplomacy. It is introducing changes at the societal level whose impact is resonating at regional as well as international level. The access of public spaces for women has created a liberal image for the UAE. The reforms related to the visa regulations and labour laws too project a benevolent and liberal face of the UAE. Similarly an overall secular outlook to the society portrays UAE as a country that is willing to respect other religions and cultures. The lenient property and infrastructure laws ensure that the gulf country emerges as the first preference for the business offices. Along with

that the stringent anti-terrorism policy of the government also projects a positive image for the UAE.

Keeping the changing regional and global dynamics in mind, currently UAE is focusing on the security diversification. It has realized that this is the era of multi-vector partnerships and does not want to be associated with any single global dominant power. In order to compensate the loss of western alternatives, and diversify its foreign policy, the UAE began to look towards the East and Asia in particular. UAE is a Middle Power in terms of technological advancement and is looking at forging collaborations with the Asian countries. UAE is also looking at the South Asian and Central Asian countries for partnerships. It perceives India as a large growing economy and intends to form collaborations in various fields. Lastly, UAE has realized that bilateral ties have limited benefits and the trilateral, minilateral and plurilateral partnerships are the future. In the multipolar world, multilateral partnerships over various specific issues spanning continents will be beneficial. UAE believes that the need is to connect the Gulf, Asia and Africa in order to strengthen relations in the age of multi-network world. UAE also understands the significance of connectivity in the neighbourhood as well as and beyond.

Keeping the changing regional and global dynamics in mind, currently UAE is focusing on the security diversification. It has realized that this is the era of multi-vector partnerships and does not want to be associated with any single global dominant power.

As evident, despite being a small state, the UAE is expanding its reach within as well as beyond the region. Under the leadership of Mohamed bin Zayed, it aims to realise its foreign policy ambitions. Immense economic resources enable it to pursue a strong and multifaceted foreign policy in the coming decades. Abu Dhabi is looking to diversify its ties with extra-regional power in view of US' waning interest in the region. It is not shying away from developing ties with Russia and China. It aims to develop working relations even with regional pariah states like Iran. Despite being a small state, Sheikh Zayed bin Sultan's UAE has come of age and is expanding its wings under the leadership of Mohamed bin Zayed. With the advancement in science and technology and the growing economic heft, the UAE has managed to overcome its smallness to an extent and foreign policy has been a reliable and dependable tool to achieve the same.



END NOTES

- Frederick H. Hartmann, The Relations of Nations, The Macmillan Company, New York, 1967, Third Edition, p. 6.
- 2 Norman J. Padelford and George A. Lincoln, The Dynamics of International Politics, The Macmillan Company, New York, 1961, Second edition, p. 197.
- 3 Charles P. Schleicher, Introduction to International Relations, Prentice Hall, 1954, p.130.
- 4 Norman J. Padelford and George A. Lincoln, The Dynamics of International Politics, The Macmillan Company, New York, 1961, Second edition, p. 197.
- 5 Carlton Clymer Rodee, Totton James Anderson, Carl Quimby Christol, Introduction to Political Science, McGraw Hill Book Co., New York, 1957, p. 501.
- 6 George Modelski, A Theory of Foreign Policy, Praeger, Princeton, 1962, p 3.
- Mahendra Kumar, Theoretical Aspects of International Politics, Shiva Lala Agarwala and Co., 1972, p. 259.
- Feliks Gross, Foreign Policy Analysis, Philosophical Library, New York, 1954, pp. 47-48.
 Charles Chong-Han Wu, "The End of Washington's Strategic Ambiguity: The Debate over US Policy
- Toward Taiwan", The China Review, 21(2), May 2021, pp. 177-202.

 10 Charles O Lerche, Ir., Abdul A. Said, Concepts of International Politics, Engelwood Cliffs, Prentice Hall.
- New Jersey, 1963, p.31.

 Hassan Hamdan al-Alkim, The Foreign Policy of The UAE, Saqi Books, London,1989 pp. 135-136.
- 12 United Arab Emirates Ministry of Foreign Affairs and International Cooperation, available at https://www.mofaic.gov.ae/en/Missions/Muscat/UAE-Relationships/Bilateral-Relationship (Accessed on August 3, 2022).
- Scott Neuman, "UAE Agrees to Join U.S.-Led Maritime Coalition to Protect Gulf Shipping", NPR, available at https://www.npr.org/2019/09/19/762225417/uae-agrees-to-join-u-s-led-maritime-coalition-to-protect-gulf-shipping (Accessed on August 3, 2022).
- Nicholas J. Spykman, "Geography and Foreign Policy II," The American Political Science Review, American Political Science Association, April 1938, 32(2), pp. 213-236.
- 15 Kenneth Katzman, "The United Arab Emirates (UAE): Issues for U.S. policy", Congressional Research Service, RS21852, May 10, 2022, available at https://sgp.fas.org/crs/mideast/RS21852.pdf (Accessed on July 4, 2022).
- 16 International Labour Organisation, available at https://www.ilo.org/dyn/natlex/natlex4. bvCountry?p lang=en (Accessed on July 4, 2022).
- 17 UAE Labor Law, Ministry of Labor, available at https://www.uaelaborlaw.com/ (Accessed on July 4, 2022).
- 18 Federal Law No. (51) of 2006 on Combating Human Tracking Crimes as Amended Under Federal Law No. (1) of 2015, National Committee to Combat Human Trafficking, available at https://acrobat.adobe.com/link/track?uri=urn%3Aaaid%3Ascds%3AUS%3Af9414551-7bc4-47c5-a4ee-5d11b22ce1f2#pageNum=1 (Accessed on July 4, 2022).
- "Domestic Work in the UAE: The Moral Dilemma of the Day off", TPQ, June 27, 2019, available at http://turkishpolicy.com/article/963/domestic-work-in-the-uae-the-moral-dilemma-of-the-day-off#_ftnref14 (Accessed on July 4, 2022).
- 20 UAE Labor Law, Ministry of Labor, available at https://www.uaelaborlaw.com/ (Accessed on July 4, 2022).
- 21 International Labour Organisation, available at https://www.ilo.org/dyn/natlex/natlex4. listResults?p_lang=en&p_country=ARE&p_count=203&p_classification=23&p_classcount=11 (Accessed on July 7, 2022).
- 22 Hassan Hamdan al-Alkim, Foreign Policy of The UAE, 1989, Saqi Books, London, pp 32.

- 23 Ramola Talwar Badam, "How the UAE-Philippines Labour Agreement Will Protect Domestic Workers", The National News, March 3, 2021, available at https://www.thenationalnews.com/uae/government/how-the-uae-philippines-labour-agreement-will-protect-domestic-workers-1.1176867 (Accessed on July 7, 2022).
- 24 Sherouk Zakaria, "Hiring of Filipino Maids in UAE Now Cheaper by Dh 8,000", Khaleej Times, May 15, 2018, available at https://www.khaleejtimes.com/uae/hiring-of-filipino-maids-in-uae-now-cheaper-by-dh8000?_refresh=true (Accessed on July 7, 2022).
- 25 "I Already Bought You": Abuse and Exploitation of Female Migrant Domestic Workers in the United Arab Emirates", Human Rights Watch, October 22, 2014, available at https://www.hrw.org/report/2014/10/22/i-already-bought-you/abuse-and-exploitation-female-migrant-domestic-workers (Accessed on July 7, 2022).
- 26 "UAE Announces Labour Reforms to Protect Foreign Workers", Al Jazeera, September 20, 2015, available at https://www.aljazeera.com/economy/2015/9/29/uae-announces-labour-reforms-to-protectforeign-workers (Accessed on July 7, 2022).
- 27 Hassan Hamdan al-Alkim, Foreign Policy of the UAE, 1989, Saqi Books, London, pp 32.
- 28 Aneesha Rai, Racha Raya, Mitri Hajjar, Swapna Koshy, Public Opinion and Agenda Setting in the UAE National News: A Quantitative Content Analysis, 2017, pp. 273-286 available at https://ro.uow.edu.au/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1989&context=dubaipapers (Accessed on July 7, 2022).
- "David Pollock, Katherine Cleveland, UAE Public Shifts toward Peace with Israel—and with Qatar", Fikra Forum, Washington Institute, December 10, 2020, available at https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/uae-public-shifts-toward-peace-israel-and-qatar (Accessed on July 7, 2022).
- 30 Dana El Kurd, "Pro-Palestine Solidarity in The UAE: A view from Emirati activists", MEI@75, February 2, 2022, available at https://www.mei.edu/publications/pro-palestine-solidarity-uae-view-emirati-activists (Accessed on July 15, 2022).
- 31 James Zogby, Elizabeth Zogby, Sarah Hope Zogby, "Middle East Public Opinion, 2018", Sir Bani Yas Forum, available at https://foreignpolicy.com/wp-content/uploads/2018/12/8a1be-2018SBYFINALWEB. pdf (Accessed on July 15, 2022).
- 32 "UAE Reopens Syria Embassy in Boost For Assad", Reuters, December 27, 2018, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-syria-emirates-idUSKCN10Q0QV (Accessed on July 18, 2022).
- 33 United Arab Emirates's Constitution of 1971 with Amendments through 2009, Constitute Project, available at https://www.constituteproject.org/constitution/United_Arab_Emirates_2009.pdf?lang=en (Accessed on July 18, 2022).
- 34 Hassan Hamdan al-Alkim, Foreign Policy of the UAE, 1989, Saqi Books, London, pp. 32.
- 35 "Transformations in UAE's Foreign Policy", Al Jazeera, June 8, 2017, available at https://studies. aljazeera.net/ar/node/1528 (Accessed on July 18, 2022).
- 36 The late Sheikh Zayed bin Sultan Al Nahyan, Crown Prince Court, available at https://www.cpc.gov.ae/en-us/theuae/Pages/LateSheikhZayed.aspx (Accessed on July 18, 2022).
- 37 Karam Shahrour, "The Evolution of Emirati Foreign Policy (1971-2020): The Unexpected Rise of a Small State with Boundless Ambitions", Sciences Po, 2020, available at https://www.sciencespo.fr/ kuwait-program/wp-content/uploads/2021/02/Shahrour-Karam-The-evolution-of-Emirati-foreignpolicy-1971-2020.pdf (Accessed on July 18, 2022).
- 38 Robert F. Worth, "Mohammed bin Zayed's Dark Vision of the Middle East's Future", The New York Times, January 22, 2020, available at https://nyti.ms/37NmBqJ (Accessed on April 7, 2022)
- 39 Leah Sherwood, "Risk Diversification and UAE Foreign Policy", In Khaled Almezaini and Jean-Marc Rickli (eds), The Small Gulf States. Foreign and Security Policies before and after the Arab Spring. London, Routledge, 2017, p. 11.
- 40 Gunet, Philippe Henri et Stéphane Lacroix (Interview), "Les Émiratsarabes unis, un acteurméconnu ", Orient XXI, February 12, 2018, available at https://orientxxi.info/magazine/les-emirats-arabes-unis-unacteur-meconnu,2271 (Accessed on April 6, 2022).

- 41 Abid Hussain, "Economic Diplomacy and its Significance for Foreign Policy", Indian Foreign Affairs Journal, 2006, 1(4), pp. 35–45.
- 42 Israel and the UAE have Completed Negotiations on a Bilateral Free Trade Agreement, Press Release, Ministry of Foreign Affairs, The Government of Israel, April 2, 2022, available at https://www.gov.il/en/ departments/news/israel-and-the-uae-complete-negotiations-on-bilateral-free-trade-agreement-2apr-2022 (Accessed on April 7, 2022).
- 43 United Arab Emirates Country Brief, Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, Government of Australia, available at https://www.dfat.gov.au/geo/united-arab-emirates/united-arab-emirates-country-brief (Accessed on July 19, 2022).
- 44 The UAE launches 10X10 Challenge and UAE Digital Competitiveness Platform, United Arab Emirates, Ministry of Cabinet Affairs, November 27, 2018, available at https://www.moca.gov.ae/en/media/news/the-uae-launches-10x10-challenge-and-uae-digital-competitiveness-platform (Accessed on September 19, 2022).
- 45 Kanishka Singh, "UAE Says it is Committed to OPEC+ Agreement, Monthly Mechanism", Reuters, March 10, 2022, available at https://www.reuters.com/business/energy/uae-favors-oil-production-increase-media-citing-ambassador-us-2022-03-09/ (Accessed on July 19, 2022).
- 46 "Explainer: UAE and Saudi Arabia's Spat Over OPEC Oil Production", Al Jazeera, July 5, 2021, available at https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/7/5/explainer-uae-saudi-arabia-spat-over-opec-oil-production (Accessed on July 19, 2022).
- 47 "Saudi and UAE Reach Compromise in OPEC+ Standoff", Al Jazeera, July 14, 2021, available at https://www.aljazeera.com/economy/2021/7/14/saudi-and-uae-reach-compromise-in-opec-standoff (Accessed on July 19, 2022).
- 48 Great Growth Prospects for Foreign Investment in the UAE, Ministry of Economy, United Arab Emirates, available at https://www.moec.gov.ae/en/foreign-investment-inflow (Accessed on July 19, 2022).
- 49 GCC Free Trade Agreements Support the UAE's Top Global Rankings, United Arab Emirates, Ministry of Cabinet Affairs, available at https://www.moec.gov.ae/en/web/guest/-free-trade-agreements, (Accessed on September 19, 2022).
- 50 Rory Jones and Dov Lieber, "U.A.E. Just Invested \$100 Million in Israel's Tech Sector as Both Countries Get Closer", The Wall Street Journal, January 14, 2022, available at https://www.wsj.com/articles/u-a-e-sovereign-wealth-fund-invests-100-million-in-israel-venture-capital-firms-11642164356 (Accessed on July 19, 2022).
- 51 "UAE Continues to Grow Influence in Africa with Zimbabwe Trade", Al Monitor, March 19, 2022, available at https://www.al-monitor.com/originals/2022/03/uae-continues-grow-influence-africa-zimbabwe-trade#:-:text=Why%20it%20matters%3A%20The%20UAE,over%20the%20next%20few%20years (Accessed on July 10, 2022).
- 52 "Jordan, UAE Launch 100 Million Investment Fund to Boost Tech Cooperation", Gadgets Now, June 9, 2022, available at https://www.gadgetsnow.com/tech-news/jordan-uae-launch-100-million-investment-fund-to-boost-tech-cooperation/articleshow/92105435.cms#:~text=Jordan%20and%20 the%20United%20Arab,Wednesday%2C%20Xinhua%20news%2Oagency%2Oreported (Accessed on July 10, 2022).
- 53 Shweta Jain, "UAE Signs Deal with Iraq to Protect and Promote Investments", The National News, October 19, 2021, available at https://www.thenationalnews.com/business/2021/10/19/uae-signs-deal-with-iraq-to-protect-and-promote-investments/ (Accessed on July 10, 2022).
- 54 Nada El Sawy, "UAE Contributes 11% of Lebanon's Total FDI, Diplomat Says", The National News, October 7, 2019, available athttps://www.thenationalnews.com/business/economy/uae-contributes-11-of-lebanon-s-total-fdi-diplomat-says-1.919479 (Accessed on July 10, 2022).
- 55 "UAE Investors Weigh Projects in Syria as Ties Warm: Al-Watan", Bloomberg, April 13, 2022, available at https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-04-13/uae-investors-weigh-projects-in-syria-as-tieswarm-al-watan (Accessed on July 10, 2022).
- Jamal Sanad Al Suwaidi, United Arab Emirates Society in the Twenty-first Century: Issues and Challenges in a Changing World, 2018, UAE Society, pp 83-85.



- 57 Jonathan Fulton, "The United Arab Emirates' Pivot To Asia", Asia Society, September 21, 2020, available at https://asiasociety.org/asias-new-pivot/united-arab-emirates (Accessed on July 10, 2022).
- 58 "S. Korea, UAE Agree on Joint Study on Desalination Plant Development", Korea Times, May 31, 2016, available at https://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2021/11/113_205921.html(Accessed on July 10, 2022).
- 59 Dania Saadi, "UAE, Israel May Cooperate on Water Desalination, Solar Energy: Minister", SPG Global, September 15, 2020, available at https://www.spglobal.com/commodityinsights/ko/market-insights/ latest-news/electric-power/091520-uae-israel-may-cooperate-on-water-desalination-solar-energyminister (Accessed on July 15, 2022).
- 60 With United Strength: H. H. Shaikh Zayid bin Sultan al Nahyan, The Leader and the Nation, The Emirates Centre for Strategic Studies and Research, 2004, pp. 219-222.
- 61 Jeff Abramson, "U.S. Still Seeks Major UAE Arms Sale", Arms Control Association, May 2021, available at https://www.armscontrol.org/act/2021-05/news/us-still-seeks-major-uae-arms-sale (Accessed on July 15, 2022).
- 62 "U.S. Security Cooperation with the United Arab Emirates", US Department of State, June 25, 2021, available at https://www.state.gov/u-s-security-cooperation-with-the-united-arab-emirates/(Accessed on July 20, 2022).
- 63 "India UAE Bilateral Defence Cooperation", Embassy of India, Abu Dhabi, United Arab Emirates, available at https://www.indembassyuae.gov.in/defence-relation.php#:-:text=Bilateral%20Defence%20 Interaction%20between%20India,education%20exchanges%20between%20the%20countries (Accessed on July 20, 2022).
- 64 "Turkey, UAE Ink 2 MoUs for Defense Industry Cooperation", Daily Sabah, May 30, 2022, available at https://www.dailysabah.com/business/defense/turkey-uae-ink-2-mous-for-defense-industrycooperation (Accessed on July 20, 2022).
- 65 Frauke Heard-Bey, From Trucial States to UAE: A Society in Transition, Longman, London, New York, p. 381.
- 66 With United Strength: H. H. Shaikh Zayid bin Sultan al Nahyan, The Leader and the Nation, The Emirates Centre for Strategic Studies and Research, 2004, pp. 241-242.
- 67 Adam Krzymowski, "Role and Significance of the United Arab Emirates Foreign Aid for Its Soft Power Strategy and Sustainable Development Goals", Social Sciences, MDPI, 11(48), pp. 1-18.
- 68 Hassan Hamdan al-Alkim, The Foreign Policy of The UAE, 1989, Sagi Books, London, pp 59.
- 69 MEJ, vol. XXVII, no. 3, 1973, p.367 in Hassan Hamdan al-Alkim, 1989, The Foreign Policy of The UAE, Saqi Books, London, pp 59.
- 70 Lakshmi Priya, "Implications of Houthi Drone and Missile Attacks on the UAE", Indian Council of World Affairs, February 11, 2022, available at https://www.icwa.in/show_content.php?lang=1&level=3&ls_id=7043&lid=4783 (Accessed on July 20, 2022).
- 71 Lakshmi Priya, "Rethinking UAE's Security in the wake of Houthi Attacks", Raksha Anirveda, February 6, 2022, available at https://raksha-anirveda.com/rethinking-uaes-security-in-the-wake-of-houthi-attacks/ (Accessed on July 20, 2022).
- 72 Foreign Policy, Embassy of the United Arab Emirates, Washington DC, available at https://www.uae-embassy.org/discover-uae/foreign-policy (Accessed on July 20, 2022).
- 73 M. S. Agwani, Politics in the Gulf, 1978, Vikas Publishing House Pvt. Ltd, pp. 124-25.
- 74 Brian Raupp, Balasundram Maniam, Sam Houston State University, "The Race for Global Superpower Status: Is the U.S. Losing Its Grip?". International Journal of Engineering & Technology, 7(4.28), November 2018, pp. 1509-1515.
- 75 Michael Cox, "Power Shifts, Economic Change and the Decline of the West?", Kenneth N Waltz Lecture, International Relations, Sage Publications, 26(4), 2012, pp. 369-388.
- 76 Ibrahim Karatas, "The United States: Is It Still a Superpower?", Süleyman Demirel University Visionary Journal, 12(30), 2021, 677-688.

- 77 Samuel Ramani, "Russia and the UAE: An Ideational Partnership", Middle East Policy, 27(1), 2020, pp. 125-140.
- 78 Akram Umarov, "Russia and UAE: The Role of Counterterrorism in Bilateral Cooperation", European Eye on Radicalisation, December 13, 2019, available at https://www.academia.edu/45094882/Russia_and_UAE_The_Role_of_Counterterrorism_in_Bilateral_Cooperation (Accessed on July 20, 2022).
- 79 Mohammad bin Huwaidin, "China's Strategic Partnership with the UAE: Foundation and Prospects", Comparative Strategy, 2022, available at https://www.researchgate.net/publication/359993115_China's_ Strategic_Partnership_with_the_UAE_Foundation_and_Prospects (Accessed on July 20, 2022).
- 80 GCC Economic Integration: For a Strong and Unified GCC, Ministry of Finance, United Arab Emirates, available at https://www.mof.gov.ae/en/StrategicPartnerships/Pages/GCCEconomicIntegration.aspx (Accessed on July 20, 2022).
- 81 Hasan Hamdan al-Alkim, The Foreign Policy of the UAE, Saqi books, London, 1989, pp.118.
- 82 H. C. Metz, Persian Gulf states: country studies, Federal Research Division, Library of Congress, Washington D.C., 1994.
- 83 Bahrain: Issues for US Policy, Congressional Research Service, March 10, 2022, available at https://sgp.fas.org/crs/mideast/95-1013.pdf (Accessed on July 25, 2022).
- 84 Qatar: Governance, Security, and U.S. Policy, Congressional Research Service, April 11, 2022, available at https://sgp.fas.org/crs/mideast/R44533.pdf (Accessed on July 27, 2022).
- 85 Oman: Politics, Security, and U.S. Policy, Congressional Research Service, June 1, 2022, available at https://sgp.fas.org/crs/mideast/RS21534.pdf (Accessed on July 23, 2022).
- 86 "Oman Says it Supports UAE-Israel Normalization of Ties", Al Monitor, August 14, 2020, available at https://www.al-monitor.com/originals/2020/08/oman-israel-uae-agreement-normalize-ties-trumpus-deal.html (Accessed on July 23, 2022).
- 87 Abdulwahhab Al-Qassab, "Strategic Considerations of the UAE's Role in Yemen", Arab Centre Washington DC, March 9, 2018, available at https://arabcenterdc.org/resource/strategic-considerations-of-the-uaes-role-in-yemen/ (Accessed on February 01, 2022).
- 88 Arwa Mokdad, "What the UAE Takeover of Yemen's Islands Really Means", Responsible Statecraft, June 14, 2021, available at https://responsiblestatecraft.org/2021/06/14/what-the-uae-takeover-of-yemens-islands-really-means/ (Accessed on February 01, 2022).
- 89 Naser Al Wasmi, Arthur MacMilan, "Dr Anwar Gargash: Solving the Qatar Crisis Must Involve Tackling the 'Trust Deficit'", The National News, June 7, 2018, available at https://www.thenationalnews. com/world/mena/dr-anwar-gargash-solving-the-qatar-crisis-must-involve-tackling-the-trustdeficit-1.737701 (Accessed on February 01, 2022).
- 90 The United Arab Emirates (UAE): Issues for U.S. Policy, Congressional Research Service, May 10, 2022, available at https://sgp.fas.org/crs/mideast/RS21852.pdf (Accessed on July 27, 2022).
- 91 Ibid.
- 92 "The United Arab Emirates in the Horn of Africa", Briefing No. 65, International Crisis Group, available at https://www.crisisgroup.org/middle-east-north-africa/gulf-and-arabian-peninsula/united-arab-emirates/b65-united-arab-emirates-horn-africa (Accessed on July 27, 2022).
- 93 The United Arab Emirates (UAE): Issues for U.S. Policy, Congressional Research Service, May 10, 2022, available at https://sgp.fas.org/crs/mideast/RS21852.pdf (Accessed on July 26, 2022).
- "Saudi-UAE Split won't End until The World Goes Green", Live Mint, July 25, 2021, available at https://www.livemint.com/news/world/saudiuae-split-won-t-end-until-the-world-goes-green-11627194013102. html (Accessed on July 20, 2022).
- 95 "Saudi and UAE reach Compromise in OPEC+ Standoff", Al Jazeera, July 14, 2021, available at https://www.aljazeera.com/economy/2021/7/14/saudi-and-uae-reach-compromise-in-opec-standoff (Accessed on July 27, 2022).
- 96 Hasan Hamdan al-Alkim, The Foreign Policy of the UAE, Sagi books, London, 1989, pp.137-170.



- 97 "UAE, Iran Discuss Boosting Ties Ahead of Possible Ambassador Return", The Hindu, July 27, 2022, available at https://www.thehindu.com/news/international/uae-iran-discuss-boosting-ties-ahead-of-possible-ambassador-return/article65690873.ece (Accessed on July 30, 2022).
- 98 Gordon Lubol, Warren P Strobel, "United Arab Emirates Threatens to Pull Out of \$23 Billion F-35, Drone Deal With U.S.", The Wall Street Journal, December 14, 2021, available at https://www.wsj.com/articles/ united-arab-emirates-threatens-to-pull-out-of-23-billion-f-35-drone-deal-with-u-s-11639491997 (Accessed on July 30, 2022).
- 99 "UAE Shuts Down China facility after US States 'Military' Use of Site", Live Mint, December 12, 2021, available at https://www.livemint.com/news/world/uae-shuts-down-china-facility-after-us-states-military-use-of-site-11639289301925.html (Accessed on July 30, 2022).
- 100 Dan Murphy, "The UAE Signed a Massive, \$3.4 Billion Deal with China-and That 'Isn't a Surprise," CNBC News, April 29, 2019 available at https://finance.yahoo.com/news/uae-signed-massive-3-4-050538220. html (Accessed on July 30, 2022).
- 101 Ni Jian, "Why China's Relationship with The UAE is Brotherly", Chinese Ambassador to The UAE wrote in The National News, available at https://www.thenationalnews.com/opinion/comment/why-chinas-relationship-with-the-uae-is-brotherly-1.868032 (Accessed on July 30, 2022).
- 102 China, UAE Agree to Lift Ties to Comprehensive Strategic Partnership, Ministry of Foreign Affairs of China, July 20, 2022 available at https://www.mfa.gov.cn/ce/como/eng/news/t1579379.htm (Accessed on July 30, 2022).
- 103 Hasan Hamdan al-Alkim, The Foreign Policy of the UAE, Saqi books, London, 1989, pp.171-206.
- "Secret Alliance: Israel Carries Out Airstrikes in Egypt, With Cairo's O.K.", New York Times. February 3, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2018/02/03/world/middleeast/israel-airstrikes-sinaiegypt.html (Accessed on July 30, 2022).
- "Report: Israel, UAE Setting up Spy Bases in Yemen", Israel Hayom, August 31, 2020, available at https://www.israelhayom.com/2020/08/31/report-israel-uae-setting-up-spy-bases-in-yemen/ (Accessed on July 30, 2022).
- 106 Abraham Accords Peace Agreement: Treaty of Peace, Diplomatic Relations and full Normalization between The United Arab Emirates and The State of Israel, available at https://www.state.gov/ wp-content/uploads/2020/09/UAE_Israel-treaty-signed-FINAL-15-Sept-2020-508.pdf (Accessed on July 30, 2022).
- 107 "Future of The Accords", Abraham Accords Peace Institute, available at https://www.aapeaceinstitute. org/impact (Accessed on July 30, 2022).
- 108 Bruce W Jentleson, American Foreign Policy, The Dynamics of Choice in the 21st Century, A. W. W. Norton and Company Study Space.
- 109 UAE Ministry of Information and Culture, Majmu'at Tasriha Ahadith wa Tashrihat Sahib al Sumu al Sheikh Zayid bin Sultan al Nahyan (Abu Dhabi: n.d.), 30-31 in With United Strength: H. H. Shaikh Zayid bin Sultan al Nahyan, The Leader and the Nation, The Emirates Centre for Strategic Studies and Research, 2004, p. 219.
- 110 Khalid S. Almezaini, The UAE and Foreign Policy, Foreign Aid, Identities and Interests, Routledge, 2014, p. 106.
- 111 Al-Sakhni, Ahmad Ali, Sheikh Zayed: Falsafato Hokm Walnbi'ato Ummah. (Sheikh Zayed: A Philosophy of Governance and a Renaissance of a Nation), Al Ra'id Scientific Library, Amman, 1998.
- 112 Capacity Building in the CBUAE, Central Bank of UAE, available at https://www.sesric.org/imgs/news/image/483-p7-UAE-CAPACITY-BUILDING.pdf (Accessed on September 30, 2022).
- 113 Abu Dhabi Economic Vision 2030, UAE available at https://u.ae/en/about-the-uae/strategies-initiatives-and-awards/local-governments-strategies-and-plans/abu-dhabi-economic-vision-2030#:-text=Entitled%20'Abu%20Dhabi%20Economic%20Vision,is%20responsive%20to%20 economic%20cycles(Accessed on September 30, 2022)

- 114 The UAE's Humanitarian Efforts during COVID-19, UAE, available at https://u.ae/en/information-and-services/justice-safety-and-the-law/handling-the-covid-19-outbreak/humanitarian-efforts#::rext=The%20UAE's%20global%20efforts%20to%20combat%20the%20COVID%2D19%20 outbreak,-The%20UAE%20was&text=As%20of%20July%2020201%2C%20the,medical%20aid%20 flights%20were%20sent. (Accessed on September 30, 2022).
- 115 UAE Economy, Embassy of the UAE, Washington DC, available at https://www.uae-embassy.org/business-trade/uae-economy (Accessed on September 30, 2022).
- 116 Iva Hamelgharam Alkastalani Dexter, "UAE: The Sky is the Limit for Gender Reform", World Bank, March 10, 2021, available at https://blogs.worldbank.org/arabvoices/gender-reforms-united-arab-emirates (Accessed on September 30, 2022).
- 117 Sakina Fatima, "Dubai's New Hindu Temple is All Set to Open in October; Know Details", The Siyasat Daily, August 10, 2022, available at https://www.siasat.com/dubais-new-hindu-temple-is-all-set-to-open-in-october-know-details-2387156/ (Accessed on September 30, 2022).
- "Legislation Related to Foreign Investments in Dubai", The Corporate Group, Dubai, available at https://companyincorporationdubai.com/legislation-related-to-foreign-investments-in-dubai/ (Accessed on September 30, 2022).
- 119 Combatting Terrorism and Extremism, UAE Ministry of Foreign Affairs and International Cooperation, available at https://www.mofaic.gov.ae/en/the-ministry/the-foreign-policy/combating-terrorism-andextremism (Accessed on September 30, 2022).
- 120 Cabinet approves Memorandum of Understanding between India and United Arab Emirates (UAE) on Cooperation in the field of Industries and Advanced Technologies, June 08, 2022, Press Information Bureau, Government of India, available at https://pib.gov.in/PressReleasePage.aspx?PRID=1832176#:~:text=The%20Union%20Cabinet%20chaired%20by,of%20Industries%20and%20 Advanced%20Technologies. (Accessed on September 30, 2022).
- 121 "Abu Dhabi to Cooperate With Chinese Province on Industry", Al Monitor, June 10, 2022, available at https://www.al-monitor.com/originals/2022/06/abu-dhabi-cooperate-chinese-province-industry (Accessed on September 30, 2022).
- 122 Theodor Karasik, "The UAE's Northern Strategy in Central Asia", Gulf State Analytics, available at https://gulfstateanalytics.com/the-uaes-northern-strategy-in-central-asia/ (Accessed on September 30, 2022).
- 123 Rauf Mammadov, "The UAE leads Gulf outreach to Central Asia", Middle East Institute, April 03, 2019, available at https://www.mei.edu/publications/uae-leads-gulf-outreach-central-asia (Accessed on September 30, 2022).
- "Gulf Countries and Central Asia are Eager to Expand Partnership", News Central Asia, September 08, 2022 available at newscentralasia.net/2022/09/08/gulf-countries-and-central-asia-are-eager-to-expand-partnership/ (Accessed on September 30, 2022).
- 125 "Farm-to-Port: PM Narendra Modi's Special Project to Feed UAE", Financial Express, March 06, 2017, available at https://www.financialexpress.com/india-news/farm-to-port-pm-narendra-modis-special-project-to-feed-uae/576703/ (Accessed on September 30, 2022).
- 126 "Etihad Rail, United Arab Emirates (UAE)", Railway Technology, September 08, 2022, available at https://www.railway-technology.com/projects/etihad-rail/ (Accessed on September 30, 2022).
- "Mumbai to Fujairah in 2 Hours! UAE Plans Underwater Bullet Train to Boost Connectivity With India", Business Today, December 05, 2018, available at https://www.businesstoday.in/latest/ economy-politics/story/mumbai-to-fujairah-in-2-hours-uae-plans-underwater-bullet-train-to-boostconnectivity-with-india-119401-2018-12-05 (Accessed on September 30, 2022).











Sapru House, Barakhamba Road, New Delhi- 110 001, India Tel.: +91-11-23317242, Fax: +91-11-23322710

www.icwa.in